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CHAIR COUCH:
(gavel)... Will the Planning Committee meeting of June 16, 2016
please come to order. It is now 9:04, actually it’s 9:02 on a real clock. My name is
Don Couch, I’m the Chair of the Committee. Before we start, can I ask everybody to
turn off any sound-making, noise-making devices; your cell phones, laptops, tablets.
We want to maintain decorum in this Chamber. Let me introduce the Members that
are here today. First is the Vice-Chair of the Committee Robert Carroll. Good
morning.
..

.

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. And Councilmember Gladys Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Elle Cochran is excused. Don Guzman is excused. I think Mike Victorino is
excused. And we have with us Council Chair Mike White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. From the Administration, we have Michele McLean, the
Deputy Director for all the items.
MS. McLEAN: Good morning, Chair, Committee Members.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. And we have Gina Flammer for PC-26.
MS. FLAMMER: Good morning.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. And coming in a little bit later will be Tara Owens for
PC-22. Deputy Corporation Counsel today is Richelle Thomson. Good morning.
MS. THOMSON: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: And Legislative Attorney Greg Garneau.
MR. GARNEAU: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. Committee Secretary Pauline Martins. Good morning. All
right. From the Hana District Office, we have Dawn Lono, maybe.
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MS. LONO: Good morning, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning.
MS. LONO: There is no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. We’re not quite there yet but good morning. From the Lanai District
Office, we have Denise Fernandez.
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai, and there are
no testifiers on Lanai
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And Molokai District Office, Ella Alcon.
MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai, and there is no one here
waiting to testify.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. And I want to welcome Councilmember Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha and good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. Well-sunburned it looked like.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You got it, dude.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, we have three items on the agenda today: PC-26 which is
the Proposed Amendments to the Comprehensive Zoning Ordinance Relating to the
Enforcement of Bed and Breakfast Homes and Short-Term Rental Homes; PC-33
which is Country Town Design Guidelines for the Makawao-Pukalani-Kula Area; and
PC-22, Regulating the Construction of Seawalls. Members, on PC-22, I, there might
be some misinformation out there in the public. On PC-22, I know we are all very
concerned about the construction of seawalls and know the effects of the construction
of seawalls. The intent of the Chair on this one is to inform the Committee of basically
what the Council can do which is very little at this point, and try to find out from
Corporation Counsel what we can and can’t do on this. But as far as the actual
construction of seawalls, I’m sure we’re all aware, we’re very well aware of what the
dire consequences of those are. So that’s why it’s entitled this way is what can we do
in regulating the construction of seawalls. I just wanted to get that out there, ‘cause I
saw some information that implied that we didn’t know about the destruction of
seawalls and how bad they are, so we definitely do know that. All right. For
testimony, for individuals testifying in the Chamber, please sign up at the desk
outside the Chamber door. If testifying from a remote testimony site, please sign up
with the District Office Staff. Testimony will be limited to the items listed on the
agenda today. Each testifier will be allowed to testify for up to three minutes per item,
and you’ll get an extra minute in... I’ll be allowing the extra minute to conclude your
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testimony. We’ll have a lighting system. The light will be on for three minutes, it’ll be
green for three minutes, yellow for one minute, and then turns red. When it turns red,
please conclude your remarks. Thank you. All right. When testifying, please state
your name and any organization you may be representing.
Members, without
objection, I’d like to open testimony.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. First to testify, we only have two signed up to testify. Oh, I guess a
few more have just signed in. The first to testify is Ke’~eaumoku Kapu. And I’ll call the
next one as soon as I get the list.

BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
MR. KAPU: Good morning, Councilmembers. My name is K&eaumoku Kapu. I’m from
Lahaina. This past Tuesday, I went to the Planning Commission because an item was
on the agenda for a seawall construction and that’s one of the reasons why I’m here.
It’s relating to the regulating and construction of seawalls, PC-22. In receipt of the
Planning Director’s conclusions of law, it was very disturbing to me that the Planning
Commission actually passed this with a five-to-two vote. My concern at the time was
that, you know, the general public is definitely always left out of the equation every
time something like this happens, especially when definitely there may be a possible
impact to adjoining properties too when you’re talking about seawalls. So it is evident
for me sitting there that we need better advisement in the Planning Commission,
‘cause I don’t know what the background of these individuals are, yeah, but sitting
there tells me that, you know, we need a lot of work. We need a lot of smart people to
know what they’re doing, because when it comes to seawalls, I was there with Uncle
long-time family member of that area, lived there over 60 years, and the project
is just right next to him. He gave testimony saying he was totally against the project
because he see the adverse effects and changes that happens to his home, his
property especially when an adjoining owner decides to build a seawall.
So I
encourage this County to look at, you know, what is the qualifications for people to be
sitting on these committees. I sat on the County Cultural Resources Commission
back in, geeze, when was it, 2001? And then around for about 18 years, I’ve sat on
many commissions, with the Burial Council. I still serve on the Native Hawaiian
Historic Preservation Council under the Office of Hawaiian Affairs. And I know how it
is and how troubling it is to sit there, to review all these different types of applications,
but, you know, a lot of common sense has to come into making a decision pertaining
to what’s going to better the general population versus, you know, a, kind of a private
interests because they in fear of losing real estate property. Well, they shouldn’t have
built the condo right next to the beach, now we suffer today. And it’s not just them
might be suffering on the real estate, but it’s going to be everybody that’s going to
suffer. It’s going to be the neighbors that going be suffering around that area. So I
just want to ask this Council to take into deep diligence when you, you know, as Don
was saying that your limitations is very limited on this and it has to go to the
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Corporate [sic] Counsel. I just want the Council to reflect on the conclusions of law
that came from your own Planning Director on why this project would be adversely
affecting adjoining properties. So my whole thing here is batten down the hatches,
make those strong recommendations. Seawalls is no good. Find the mediation plan
with the locals that live in the area, maybe they can help you alleviate the problems
that we face on seawalls. So mahalo for all your time. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Kapu. Members, any questions to the testifier? Thank you.
Next up is Mariah Gill, followed by Tiare Lawrence.
MS. GILL: Good morning. I want to thank you for giving me the opportunity to speak here
this morning. My name is Mariah Gill. I was raised in Lahaina. After graduating
from Lahainaluna, I went to undergrad at USC, Yale for grad school. My background’s
in coastal resource management. I’m here today to speak a little bit about what I call
the Honoapiilani problem. You know seawalls we all... I don’t need to speak about the
detriment, you all seem to be educated on that. Seawalls beget more seawalls. The
more seawalls you build, they necessitate further seawalls. Erosions move down shore
or the foreshore is eroded. Retreat really is the only option. Honoapiilani is in a great
location for retreat. Only three landowners own the land mauka of Honoapiilani
Highway: Olowalu Elua Associates, a private entity, the County of Maui, and the State
of Hawaii. There is no reason Honoapiilani Highway cannot be realigned mauka out of
harm’s way. I applaud the County’s efforts for purchasing the land at Ukumehame to
help take a step towards realignment. I also applaud the purchase of 138 acres just
south of Launiupoko, that was a great move; however, I’m disheartened and
discouraged to hear that the County is not following through with their purchase of
1.2 miles of coastline north of Launiupoko between Kai Hele Ku and Puamana Beach
Park. This is a shame. This land is, provides an opportunity to take a step towards
realigning not only the regional transportation corridor but the local and coastal
access road that Honoapiilani Highway will serve once the Lahaina Bypass is realigned
and also extended to Cut Mountain.
This will eliminate the need for regional
transportation to follow Honoapiilani Highway. The purchase of this 37 acres or 1.2
miles of coastline between Launiupoko and Puamana would allow retreat of the local
and coastal access road. This is very important in the realignment picture between
the Pali and Puamana Beach Park. With this purchase, the public will control those
37 acres and 1.2 miles of coastline. Without the public’s control of this land, the
private subdivision road that’s being built mauka out of harm’s way just of the 37
acres that I’m talking about will not be available for public coastal access. This will
mean that the Honoapiilani Highway will need to continue to act as the coastal and
local access road into the future. This will only necessitate further seawalls and
coastal hardening. I implore the County to look ahead and use your power to
influence and incentivize planning alternatives and future planning alternatives tà
seawalls. Thank you again for your time. I’m open for questions. Mahalo.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mariah. Members, any questions to the testifier? Mr. White?
Chair White?
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Just a quick question.
you ~re talking about is not coastal?

Are you aware that the property that

MS. GILL: Yes. It’s just mauka of the Honoapiilani Highway and makai of the private
subdivision road that’s being built.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right. Okay, but the way you were stating it, it sounded like we
were purchasing coastal lands which we simply are not. So
--

MS. GILL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --thank you, Chair.
MS. GILL: With the future planning that I’m talking of, you would be able to abandon the
Honoapiilani Highway as the coastal access road, creating a 1.2 mile-plus coastal
access park publicly.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, we understand that, and the alignment is already set
aside mauka of the private subdivision. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any further questions to the testifier? Seeing none,
thank you, Ms. Gill. Next up is Tiare Lawrence, followed by David Dantes.
MS. LAWRENCE: Good morning, Councilmembers. My name is Tiare Lawrence, born and
raised in Lahaina, currently residing Upcountry. I know you guys been getting a lot of
e-mails of all the facts about seawalls so I’m pretty sure everyone’s well aware that
seawalls are very detrimental to our resources and public beach access. You guys
know that. But I’m here because I want to tell you guys, you know, Mr. Couch, you
said earlier there’s nothing much we can do, and I disagree with that. I think that if
you, the Councilmembers, our elected officials really rally together and pressure the
State, pressure the Legislators to stop wasting millions and millions of dollars each
year on temporary repairs on Honoapiilani Highway. It’s a waste of money and we
need to put our foot down, and I’m willing to organize with you guys, to pressure the
State to put the money towards the realignment and move the highway up mauka. It’s
been in our community plans, we~re 20 years behind on this highway. People who live
on the other side which are, were born and raised Lahaina residents are being pushed
out and having to drive every day among our tourists. People are sitting in traffic all
the time. The hardening is getting worse, we’re losing public beach access. I mean
you guys know, you see it, it’s going... I mean it’s just you put a wall here and then a
couple years later we’re putting a wall here, because it’s, you know, like she had
mentioned earlier it’s going to seawall to seawall to seawall. We cannot have that
anymore. So please let’s get.. .let’s make some noise and tell the State let’s do this.
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They’re always putting emergency proclamations on all these funding for seawalls. I
say we force them to do an emergency proclamation on the realignment of the highway
already. That’s the kine emergency proclamation we need. Sorry, I passionate about
this because I’ve seen a lot of our beach access be taken away. Places that we surf we
cannot go, it’s hard to access now. It’s unsafe when we have our kids and we want to
go surf at this certain surf spot where you gotta run across the highway and it’s
getting worse. So please, guys, there’s more that we can do. Together, collectively, the
community, you guys, let’s make some noise, let’s pressure the State, let’s get it done.
Mahalo.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Lawrence. Members, any questions to the testifier? I have
a couple of comments.
MS. LAWRENCE: All right.
CHAIR COUCH: One, yeah, I meant legally as far as making laws, what we can do, but
you’re right, we can certainly through HSAC and a few other things pressure the State.
And I have a feeling we~re in the process of doing that. The other one is we have
formed what is called a metropolitan planning organization that can take some of that
reluctance back from the State back to this metropolitan planning organization which
includes three of us as members and three department heads and the State
Department of Transportation. So please come testify to that meeting on June 20th.
It’s just starting so well be getting to the point where we can take over the priorities of
the State, so.
MS. LAWRENCE: Absolutely. And just before I leave, you know, with the meeting, I went on
Tuesday, I do believe there needs to be more oversight. Maybe the Council should be
involved anytime there’s seawall decisions being made at the Planning.. .you know it’s
we need people with experience, we need more. So thanks, guys.
CHAIR COUCH: We’ll find out that the Charter is prohibiting us from that for right now so
well work on that.
MS. LAWRENCE: Well tell me what I can do to help

--

CHAIR COUCH: You bet.
MS. LAWRENCE: --‘cause I wanna. .we need to address this situation fast.
.

CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
MS. LAWRENCE: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH:
All right.
You know what, mister... Members, we have a scheduled
presentation on PC-26. The guy’s doing it from Iceland so he’s asking that we have a
specific time and 9:15 to 9:30 was the time. So without objection, I’d like to recess.. .1
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mean I’d like to bring up Mr. Pete Martin and then recess and set up this
presentation, then come back to.. .there’s three testifiers that want to testify after the
presentation. So if there’s any, if there’s no objections, I’d like to bring up Peter
Martin.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
MR. MARTIN: (Speaking from the gallery) I don’t mind waiting.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, either way.
MR. MARTIN:

.

.

.(inaudible)...

CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, come on up, and then well break ‘cause the other testifiers want to
testify on what the presentation’s about. That’s short-term rental enforcement.
MR. MARTIN: Good morning. My name’s Pete Martin. I don’t think I ever get up here
without crying, I’ll try not to do that this time. First, it’s an interesting morning, I
bumped into Mariah when I’m walking up and she said I look like a male model.
Mike, do you agree with that? Anyway...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Which Mike?
MR. MARTIN: That’s the way I started my day and I told her I don’t... anyway. The next thing
is K&eaumoku Kapu, Tiare Lawrence, and Pete Martin agree on something. This is
something...
MS. LAWRENCE: (Speaking from the gallery.) Hallelujah! The tides are changing.
MR. MARTIN: Yeah. Anyway, the seawall thing. I actually live in Spreckelsville and I put in
a revetment which is similar to a seawall, but it’s at a, we want to do a five-to-one
slope and that’s the natural thing. And everybody knows if they ever go walk along
Spreckelsville, Jimmy Haynes who I think is one of the great guys around, he’s got a
seawall put in in 1916, and you walk by there and it’s a disaster. It had nothing to do
with him, he inherited it. But anyway, we all get it. The other thing is I have a
daughter
like these young ladies that have testified, and she goes the problem
with your company, dad, is a failure to communicate. And I’m watching it right now
too because I watched Mike and Tiare [sic] talking. It’s interesting, with three minutes
you can only speak so much, but I know what he was thinking about this purchase,
which I’m against you guys buying that land. But I understand what Mariah was
talking about is we want the highway gone in most areas. Not so to limit access, just
so we could remove the damn wall or highway and remove the revetments and let the
ocean do its natural thing, and we have the freedom to do that here. It was over
20 years ago, I met with Keoki Freeland and all these folks on that Puamana to Pali
idea. It’s not over, we can do it still. But this darn Environmental Impact Statement
thing is killing things. You can get around it and do an emergency, get money, make a
_____
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seawall, and that’s what they did. And if you try to get the actual approval, I sat on
those meetings, we spent $3 million for the thing. I sat for 10 years going over there
and they spent $3 million and there was no alignment. We got to Olowalu and it
stopped. Everybody goes to those meetings. I probably ran up my time, so thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, sorry, the clock didn’t start so it was pretty close. Members, any
questions to the testifier? Seeing none, thank you. All right. Members, the rest of the
folks are testifying on PC-26, and they, pretty much everybody except for the last
person that just signed up said that they were willing to wait till after the presentation
on PC-26. So, Members, I’m going to go to the District Offices. Hana, do you have
anybody waiting to testify?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Lanai?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. And Molokai?
MS. ALCON: There’s no one here on Molokai waiting to testilSr.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Members, without objection, I would like to close public testimony on
the District Offices because we have to use the phone for that.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: So public testimony is closed for the District Offices. Ladies, you can close
public testimony over there. And, Members, we’ll be in a short recess to the call of the
Chair so we can set up this presentation. Short recess.
(gavel).
.

RECESS:

9:24 a.m.

RECONVENE:

9:28 a.m.

.

.

CHAIR COUCH:
(gavel)... Will the Planning Committee meeting of June 16, 2016
please come back to order.
.

PC-26

.

.

PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO THE COMPREHENSiVE ZONING ORDINANCE
RELATING TO ENFORCEMENT OF BED AND BREAKFAST HOMES AND
SHORT-TERM RENTAL HOMES (GC 15-5)

CHAIR COUCH: And, Members, you know, we~re doing something a little bit out of order, but
this is a timing issue. We have Mr. Ulrik Binzer on the phone, he’s going to give us a
presentation. He’s the Chief Executive Office of a company in San Francisco that
—9-
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specializes in assisting local governments in monitoring and enforcing short-term
rental regulations. He has agreed to speak to us today on the short-term rental home
situation on Maui and to present possible solutions to compliance, monitoring, and
enforcement challenges. I would like to offer Mr. Binzer as a resource person today
pursuant to Rule 18-A of the Rules of the Council given his special expertise on this
matter, without objection.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And Mr. Binzer is going to come up with a presentation. And the gist
of it for my purposes of having him talk with you guys is to let you know that this is a
nationwide issue to the point where there are several companies that their whole
business is in ordinance creating and enforcement capability.
So with that,
Mr. Binzer, would you please start your presentation.

BEGIN PRESENTATION...
MR. BINZER: Absolutely. Thank you so much. And just to confirm, can everyone see the
slide that I’m projecting at this point?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes.
MR. BINZER: Excellent. Thank you. And you can all hear me okay it sounds like. Good.
So first of all, thanks for taking the time to chat with me this morning. I’m actually
calling in from Iceland so I’m in the Arctic Circle right now, so if there’s a little bit of a
delay I apologize in advance. And so what I had in mind to go through today
is--apology again--to quickly give you an introduction to who I am and Host
Compliance and what we do and then share with you a little bit of information that
we’ve been able to aggregate on the short-term rental situation in Maui. And also just
make sure that we’re sort of on the same page, I’ve done some research
(inaudible).
outsiders looking at. And then present our solutions as it relates to
short-term rental compliance monitoring so you guys can get a sense of whether or
not those potentially could be of help to you in dealing with your challenges in Maui.
And then also if we have time, I’d love to just share with you a little bit of, it’s learning
that we have from working with other tourist destinations across North America as it
relates to short-term rentals. And just as a sort of sense of inspiration because it’s a
very dynamic field as you know. And you’ve been obviously in the midst of this for the
last 30 years, but as you know it’s sometimes nice to get outside perspective and just
see what other communities similar to yours may be doing
(inaudible).
So that
was the agenda that I had in mind. Does this appropriately reflect what we want to
cover today, Don?
.

.

.

CHAIR COUCH: For the most part, sure.
-
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MR. BINZER: Okay, good. Also also happy to take any questions either in the middle of the
presentation or after, whatever you decide makes sense.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, probably after.
MR. BINZER: Okay, good. So to first give you a quick introduction to who we are. Host
Compliance is a Silicon Valley based technology company as I mentioned in the
introduction. And at this point, we believe we’re the only provider of technology to
really help solve this problem at scale, so we exclusively focus on the compliance
monitoring challenge associated with short-term vacation rentals. Our team consists
of people with a lot of local government technology experience and also some really
hardcore data scientists.
(Inaudible)... PhD in data science and they
unfortunately, this is the kind of caliber of talent you need to solve this particular
problem. And also worth noting is the company has actually teamed up with another
company called iCompass Technologies which has been around for about 17 years and
that also exclusively focus on working with local government on technology problems.
And they have been around. (inaudible).
for a long time and have about 500 local
government clients across North America. So although the issue is new and our
company’s solution is new, we’ve really partnered with someone who has a lot of
experience in working with counties and cities across the country. And to quickly
introduce myself, my name is Ulrik Binzer and as the, as mentioned .(inaudible)...
I’m the founder and CEO of Host Compliance. And I’ve actually been running venture
capital-backed technology companies out here in San Francisco for the last ten years.
And I started out my career early as a military officer back in the day, and then via
business school I became a business guy over the last 10 to 15 years. And the reason
why we’re here today is about a year ago I was tasked with trying to help my town in
Northern California come up with a solution to our short-term rental problem in our
community. And as a part of that work, I did a lot of research just as you’ve done as
you try to
with your community. I’ve come to the conclusion that there really
wasn’t any good compliance monitoring solutions out there, and it almost didn’t
matter what kind of rules we’re going to come up with in our little town, because the
town and staff just didn’t have any good practical tools in order to find these
properties and bring them into compliance. So being a technology guy I decided to
build those tools and that’s what I’m talking about a little bit more today. So just to
give you a sense of what we actually do at Host Compliance, we essentially do three
things. We aggregate a lot of data as it relates to short-term rentals. So basically we
go out and look at all the different websites out there that do short-term rentals.
Right now, we are looking at the top 16 sites which represent about 99 percent of the
total short-term rental universe. And we put all that data into a giant database and
do a lot of analytics around it. So one of our products is data and that’s really just
how these bigger cities and counties sort of like are the same, the situation. We’ve
also taken this one step further and built specific compliance monitoring tools which
allows local government to easily identify the addresses of all these properties so they
can get them into compliance. And VU talk to you about that a little bit later in this
presentation. And then finally we do consulting where we help local government put
.

.

.

.

.

.

.

. .

_____

-
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in place enforceable short-term rental regulation, because as you guys know it’s not
super easy to craft the rules in a way that they actually work in practice. And we’ve
worked with a number of cities to do this. And right now we’re working with the city of
Vancouver in Canada and city of Pasadena in California and other
(inaudible)...
innovated and. (inaudible).
policy making. So that’s a little bit about who we are.
And just to give you a sense of who we’re working with. We’re already as I mentioned
working with Vancouver, Canada, but also a lot of other tourist destinations across
North America: Truckee Ski Resort in Northern California, in Monterey on the
California coast as you probably know, District of Tofino which is a resort community
in Vancouver Island, and in Paradise Valley which is a upscale and sort of resort
community in Arizona. So those are the kinds of cities that we’re working with. And
right now we’re working also with a long list of other cities that are sort of coming
online over the summer. So that was a little bit of introduction. And let me now share
with you what we sort of see from the outside as being the situation in Maui, and I
apologize in advance if this may be sort of like the old news to you so I’ll try to do it
quickly. But I just think it’s important to sort of establish the baseline so everyone
has the same perspective, the complexities of these matters, because Maui, to be quite
honest, is one of the more complex places we have worked so far, and I want to make
sure that I get all the details right. So based on sort of what we’ve seen here, it
sounds like that essentially there’s different rules regarding vacation rentals based on
the area of the island and also the type of use and permit status. And so like at a sort
of
(inaudible).
level
(inaudible).
so it’s a leap over without permits in the
Hotel Districts and also in the Apartment Districts if the apartments in those districts
were built prior to 1989 and operating short-term rentals before that. And from what I
understand, that’s a huge amount of property. We’re going to talk about that a little
bit later. And it also sounds like that outside of these areas, there are some ways to
get a permit to operate. And there’s a number of requirements that needs to be met. I
just listed them here, I don’t think we need to go through them in a lot of detail. And
Don, I thought, you had a question or did someone have a question or a comment?
.

.

.

.

.

.

.

.

.

.

.

.

.

.

.

.

.

CHAIR COUCH: No, we’re good. Thank you.
MR. BINZER: Okay, good. And so anyway, like, not like a super
or permitting system
just because you have different needs in each of the regions, and we acknowledge that
complexity and we have a pretty good handle on it. And secondly, from sort of like the
numbers’ perspective, what it sounds like, it sounds like there’s about 16,000 units
that are currently allowed technically to operate as vacation rentals either in the
Apartment Districts, in the grandfathered apartment building units, or single-family
homes operating in the Hotel Districts. And that said, it doesn’t sound like everyone is
taking advantage of this privilege to operate, it sounds like about 10,000 are currently
paying property taxes as consistent with being a short-term rental or a B&B. And we
don’t need to go through the details too much, but essentially there’s some places
where there’s still room for growth and there are some places where your permit base
actually tapped out basically for the future. What I think is important also in terms of
saying that we’ve been from our perspective is that it sounds like everyone has had a
hard time coming up with a good way to practically enforce the current rules just
____
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given the vast major.. .like the vast amount of properties. And also there’s the lack of
tools that allow you to basically find these properties and get them into compliance.
And also a further complicating
it sounds like that the physical maps of the
island are still, are not quite there yet which do complicate everything a little bit more.
So that’s sort of the situation overview from what I see. To sort of jump into the
numbers and just to, to give you a sense of what we can do. We just ran the numbers
earlier this week as we got asked to join this meeting and essentially identified 14,300
short-term rental listings in Maui County’s jurisdiction. That said, it’s important to
note that a lot of these listings are what we call cross-listings so that means that it
may be the same property that is listed on multiple different listing websites where it
could be on for example Airbnb and VRBO or it could be on VRBO and FlipKey or
some other combination of different sites. So if we duplicate all the data and there’s
basically 9,000 unique short-term rental properties that appear to be advertising on
some website at this point. And on your map on the screen, you should be able to see
a little dot that represent where these properties are. And as you probably already
know like the majority of them are West and sort of like Hotel zones in Kihei and in
West Maui. But it’s also interesting that there are actually a decent amount of
properties sort of like across the island, even towards the middle of the island which
could also be a data accuracy thing. But basically I think it’s safe to say that there is
definitely activity outside of the sort of core tourist areas, and I presume that’s one of
the issues that you guys are interested in in sorting out.
_____

CHAIR COUCH: Ulrik, if you could get closer to your microphone I think, ‘cause you~re
coming across a little bit muddled.
MR. BINZER: A little bit muddled. Does this sound better now?
CHAIR COUCH: Much better.
MR. BINZER: Oh great. Thank you so much for the heads-up. Good. So these are, those
are the like high-level numbers. To dive in a little bit more, we ran an analysis of each
of the districts that we were able to sort of like get data for on the island. And as you
know, the vast majority of the listings are in the Hotel zones and the Apartment zones
in West Maui and Kihei-Makena areas. That said, as you can see here, there are still a
decent amount of properties listed outside of these areas as well. And so that’s a little
bit of a sort of high-level view of what we see out there. And I thought it would be
interesting for you to sort of get a sense of the capabilities we have, because as you
can see, we can drill down pretty detailed and we can actually get even down to the
address level as I’ll tell you about a little bit later. So to give you just a sense of again
our capabilities and this is based on literally one day of analysis, because we were just
asked to join this meeting very, very recently. We just took two districts that we
thought were sort of less complicated, because there aren’t a lot of hotels and
grandfathered-in apartment buildings in those areas and those areas of Paia-Haiku
and then Hana. And just to give you a sense of what we saw there, in total we found
441 vacation rental listings in those 2 regions. And based on the data we have which
may not be perfectly accurate, but it sounds like there’s about 86 permits outstanding
-
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between STRHs and B&Bs in those particular areas which lead us to believe that there
is definitely a compliance issue. It sounds like the compliance is about 22 percent if
these numbers are right. And even if we’re off by call it 10, 20 or 30, it still seems like
there’s a long way to go in order to get to full compliance which is presumably why
we’re here today. You can also see the maps of where these listings are, and again,
you can see that we can get pretty granular as you could imagine. So that was a little
bit about sort of like what we do and how we do it. And as you guys obviously know
better than anyone, like, compliant B&Bs and short-term rentals are important for the
economy of Maui, obviously you need the tourist economy. But I think you also all
know that there are potentially issues with non-compliant properties that have the
potential to have a negative impact on Maui’s character and also potentially create
quality-of-life issues for the residents. And again, we don’t need to go into it too
much, but these are some things that we hear across the nation as we talk to cities
and counties across North America. So it’s not a Maui-specific issue, it’s really
becoming a nationwide issue wherever we talk to people. Also, this has some potential
impacts on the economy and also sort of on affordability of housing. And obviously
these non-compliant properties could also have been rented--some of them--to
long-term tenants, and their conversion into essentially de facto hotels sort of like
operating below the radar could potentially put pressure on housing affordability and
therefore rents. There is also concerns in many places about the unfair competition
from these non-compliant vacation rentals, how that can potentially lower demand for
traditional tax-paying lodging options which is obviously a big concern for a
community and economy like yours. And then finally, there is the loss of tax and
permit revenue from these non-compliant rentals. So there’s a lot of reasons why it
does make sense to potentially try to address these issues. And so that was a little bit
about the economic implications. And based on the èonversations that I had prior to
this meeting, and it sounded like there were sort of in summary a number of goals
that the County of Maui and you had as it relates to short-term rentals and I tried to
summarize them here and just to make sure that I got everything sort of right. But it
sounds like that the major goals are about essentially reducing the negative impact
on, of non-compliant vacation rentals on neighborhood character so you don’t end up
turning everything into essentially a tourist type of community. And there’s some
issues about the impact of affordable housing availability. There is the concerns
about having an un-level playing field and trying to level out the playing field by
getting these non-compliant properties into compliance or have them stop doing their
illegal activity. And it sounds like there’s some areas where there is some noise,
parking, and trash problems that would be, they could get solved. And then obviously
there is some tax money on the table that everyone obviously wants to get. And it also
sounds like there might be some interest in figuring out ways to improve
responsiveness to neighborhood complaints.
And then overall sending a clear
message to the citizens of the County that the County is on top of these issues and is
trying to do something about it. So that was kind of what I heard. Does this
accurately summarize the sentiment among the Members of the Committee, or is there
something that shouldn’t have been on this chart or that I left out?
CHAIR COUCH: It seems to be pretty much everything that we’ve had issues with.
-
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: So

--

MR. BINZER: Okay, good.
CHAIR COUCH: --continue. Yeah.
MR. BINZER: It sounds like I... okay, good. I got my homework right then. Perfect. Good.
So let’s talk a little bit about what we can do to potentially help solve some of these
issues and help you achieve some of these goals. And so I think before we dive into
the sort of details of the solution, I think it’s important to take a step back and
understand why tools may be needed in the first place. And it really comes down to
the fact that manual compliance monitoring and enforcement of vacation rentals is
very, very difficult and therefore prohibitively expensive if you try to do it manually. It
sounds like you have tried to do some of this internally with staff resources, and just
given the massive amount of listings, it has turned out to be difficult which is
generally what we hear everywhere we talk to people about these issues. There’s a
number of reasons why it’s difficult, and just for the people who haven’t been like deep
in the trenches, I think it’s.. .we’re just talking about it just to get the context. And the
first issue that you face is that it’s not like you can just go on one or two websites and
then try to do the research there. Just with the proliferation of the Internet and
literally hundreds of different vacation rental websites have popped up over the last 5
to 10 years. And so we literally are aware of 120 sites right now. And they’re sort of
like, the ones that matter changes constantly. It’s like a very dynamic industry. And
therefore to just stay on top of which sites matter and which sites you need to look at
is almost like a full-time job which is why we actually do this as a business. The
second thing that you find is that even if you had the resources to look at all these
different websites and continuously looking at these websites because you’re having to
do it all the time and with these common
and you’ll find it very difficult to
actually manage the data just given how many you have. It quickly turns into a huge
sort of like Excel nightmare where you’re trying to figure out like which ones are
cross-listed, which ones you already reached out to, which ones did you reach out to
last year, they disappeared and came back and so forth. And without like a proper
tool, it just becomes very, very difficult to manage the data. The third complication
you face if you try to do this manually is that the address data is actually hidden so
it’s not like you can just go on the listing and look up the address and send them a
letter if so it would be pretty easy. But these websites actually go through great efforts
to kind of obfuscate or like hide where these properties are located. So for example if
you go on Airbnb, you’ll basically find that there is a map with a giant circle on it. The
circle is about one mile diameter, and it says the property is somewhere inside of that
circle. And just given that most of these properties obviously are very close, they’re
more like densely populated areas, that could potentially be hundreds of different
properties and units. And that just makes it very time consuming to actually track
down the actual address of that particular listing.
____,
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CHAIR COUCH: Closer to the microphone please.
MR. BINZER: And so even if you had
(inaudible).. you would find that it would be like
hours and hours of work to find these properties.
..

.

.

CHAIR COUCH: Can you get a little bit closer to your microphone please?
MR. BINZER: Pardon?
CHAIR COUCH: Can you get a little bit closer to your microphone please?
MR. BINZER: I can. Is this better?
CHAIR COUCH: Much better.
MR. BINZER: Okay, VU hold it right up to my face. Good. So the next thing is that even if
you had the address.. .if you don’t have the address, it obviously makes it very difficult
to go out and collect the right amount of property taxes, because like you need to
basically cross-reference the short-term rental activity data with the self-reported
property tax exemptions and so forth. Because as you obviously know, there’s
different property tax rates depending on whether or not you’re operating as a
short-term rental or you’re living in there as a full-time resident. And therefore there’s
a big propensity for people to underreport or like not necessarily be completely
forthright about their short-term rental activity when they report for their property
taxes. Then you could say why don’t we just go ask these rental platforms for the
data, that would be easy, they should have it? And unfortunately they have proven to
be very uncooperative with the local governments. So there’s been a lot of lawsuits
trying to get this data, and so far no one has actually been able to get it out of these
platforms. And they claim it’s because of privacy issues and there’s also some
questions about nexus, because that’s sort of like interstate trade and that kind of
stuff. Most of these are basically virtual companies, they don’t really have a physical
presence in Maui for example which makes it difficult for you to subpoena the
information. And then finally is you could say okay, so why don’t we just operate on a
complaint basis and don’t try to do anything proactively, we just basically wait for the
neighbor to call in and report an issue? And sure you can do that. It generally turns
out to be not very productive so you’ll end up with very low amount of sort of
complaints or people who are essentially ratting out their neighbors for obvious
reasons. And even if you are getting tips, there is a risk that people will claim that
you’re sort of like selectively going after them and it’s selective enforcement which just
makes it like very difficult in order to sort of like pragmatically pursue these cases,
because you need to have so much evidence in order to basically convince a judge or a
magistrate or a hearing officer that this is really a violation of the rules. And so those
are sort of like the challenges associated with trying to do this manually. So what’s
the solution you may ask, and we believe that it really is two things. One, you need to
have a set of hopefully simple but definitely enforceable rules. So it sounds like you
-
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guys have done a ton of work on that, and there’s been recently some _____additions
to the rules and it sounds like at least you have a regulatory framework there which is
good. There’s some cities and counties that don’t even have any rules and with
obviously enforcing any rules if you already haven’t, it makes it very difficult. And
then we believe the second thing you need is really, is monitoring technology. Just
like you use technology for basically anything else you do in this day and age, you also
need some technology for solving this particular problem; otherwise, you’ll just be
spending way too much time trying to do it. We believe that there’s some like
from a technology perspective is it’s big data technology and basically it’s sucking in
as much data as you can from as many data sources as possible and then
cross-referencing these data sources using computers.
And that’s the kind of
technology that we have developed in order to produce the numbers that I shared with
you a little bit earlier on the maps that I shared with you a little bit earlier. So let’s
talk a little bit about specifically what the solutions could look like and that potentially
could be of help to you. And then I’ll talk about the four things that comes to mind
that I think could be helpful based on what I’m hearing as being your challenges
specifically in Maui. I think the first thing is finding the addresses, and that’s where
we have developed some tools that basically allows us to continuously scan all of these
different websites and then identify the addresses using a combination of our big data
technology and actual human analysts. We have a whole team that does nothing but
essentially house hunting and finding the addresses associated with each of these
listings. And what we also do is we actually take screenshots of all of the listings
every week so if there’s ever a dispute about whether or not a particular property or
unit was listed at a given time, we can resolve that dispute very quickly by being,
pulling up the screenshot from that particular week and saying yeah, here is the
screenshot, it was taken at Saturday night at 2:00 a.m. on this particular date, and it
was definitely active at that point. And if you don’t have that, you can easily get into a
situation where homeowners will just take down their listing once you catch them,
and then they will claim that like they never did anything wrong. And then obviously
like it’s hard for you to prove that they actually were operating if you didn’t manually
take the screenshot. And just given that you have 9,000 different properties and
14,000 listings, you can imagine like just taking screenshots on a weekly basis would
be a full-time job. And so basically what we provide with that
identification is
like a continuously updated report that gives you the complete address information
and the screenshots of all the advertised properties in Maui’s jurisdiction. So it just
saves you a ton of labor hours, and it just assures that you can sort of like focus your
staff time on the higher value-added activities than like sitting there at a computer
screen trying to do this detective work. The second thing we provide is what we call
compliance monitoring. And what we do there is that we cross-reference the address
data with the permit database that you guys have to basically identify the noncompliant properties so that we can send them a letter and basically tell them about
the rules and how to get into compliance. So it’s just an automated way for you guys
to do the initial outreach to these new properties that come up on the screen as being
non-compliant and unpermitted. So in practice how it works is you basically provide
us two different letter templates. The first letter would typically be what we call a
friendly reminder or some other kind of like non sort of like citation-type letter, but it
_____
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basically says hey, we caught you, here’s how to alleviate the situation either by taking
down your listing or applying for a permit, and then we explain how to do that. And
then the second letter is generally a slightly more sternly worded, and it will say if you
don’t do this by a certain time, we’re going to come after you. And obviously it will be
in your tone of your voice, it will be on your letterhead, it will be addressed from you,
so whoever receives this letter will basically see that the letter from the County. And
in our experience, about 90 percent of the people that get these letters come into
compliance either by taking down their listing and thereby like resolving the problem
or by applying for a permit and thereby getting into compliance. So the compliance
monitoring is just like a way to sort of like put the initial outreach on autopilot so you
don’t have to spend your internal staff resources. So they aren’t licking stamps and
addressing envelopes and all that stuff. The third thing we do is what we call rental
activity monitoring, and that’s where we sort of take the whole thing one step further
and say let’s not just look at who has a listing up on these websites now, also let’s try
to get a sense of how active these listings are. So we basically scan all of these
different websites for what we call like true science of rental activity. So it could be for
example reviews that are left on the websites, explaining how wonderful the stay was
at property X, Y, Z during the past week or whatever. And then also looking at
calendar availability as disclosed in these websites. And when we get this, we
basically get a pretty good sense of how often these properties are rented, for how long,
and for how much. So we can even come up with sort of like an estimate of the
minimum amount of rents that these properties generated in a particular time period.
And this information is helpful for example if you ever were to cross-reference it with
the property tax database and see if some of these people claim that they were
essentially permanent residents and they weren’t doing any short-term rental activity,
and we can see that the property was rented nine months out of the year and was
generating thousands and thousands dollars of rental revenue. It just feels like that
might not be sort of like two things that could coexist, and you can then do more
audits or sort of discovery work to figure out what actually happened. So it’s just a
way to sort of like focus your audit resources in order to catch the big fish that are the
ones that are most egregiously violating the tax rules and other, and sort of
requirements of your ordinances. So those are all the big data tools. And the fourth
thing we do is that we operate a 24/7 hotline which allows neighbors to call in and
report problems with a neighbor or short-term rental properties whenever those issues
may occur. Even if it’s in the middle of the night on a Saturday night, we’ll pick up
the phone and we’ll actually try to resolve the issue in real time. And the way we do
that is by literally calling up the owner or the 24/7 contact that was listed on the
permit application when the short-term rental got a permit and basically tell them that
hey, there’s now been a complaint related to your property, you now have X amount of
time, call it 30 minutes to resolve it, and if it hasn’t been resolved in that amount of
time, we’re going to have to call the police. And generally owners are very happy to get
these calls, because the last thing they want is basically having their house turn into a
party house or like trashed or anything like that. And the neighbors are obviously
very happy, because they just want to go to sleep or like get the issues resolved in real
time. And generally they find that code enforcement or whoever else they were going
to call are not necessarily going to be available to come and deal with the problem in
-
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real time like we can do. So it’s just sort of like a citizen service tool, and because we
can operate these call centers at a national scale, we can do it probably more cost
effectively than you would be able to do it yourself. There’s also one additional benefit
of having a hotline, and that benefit is that by basically having all the calls go to one
central hotline, you can keep tabs of which properties are consistently creating issues
for the neighbors so that you can potentially revoke their permits or issue citations or
take other sort of like steps in order to get them to behave better and maybe screen
their renters a little bit better than they have been in the past. And that’s just a great
way to essentially deal with the bad actors, because the reality is that 95 percent of
short-term rental or vacation rental operators are very good people and want to do the
right thing. And then there are a few bad guys that are sort of like ruining it for
everyone. And having a hotline is basically a great way to figure out who those bad
actors are so you can root them out and then have everyone else go on and do their
business in a respectful and neighborly manner. So that was a little bit about the
services we provide and how those potentially could be of benefit to Maui. Do you
have any questions as to any of these solutions at this point?
CHAIR COUCH: I’ll ask the Members. We~re pretty much out of time for the rest.
you~re pretty much done with your presentation, is that right?

I think

MR. BINZER: I am, I have like two more slides, yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any questions? Seeing none, all right, last two slides and
then we gotta continue on with our meeting.
MR. BINZER: Of course. Yeah. Absolutely. Okay, good. So just to summarize, like having
automated compliance monitoring tools basically has a number of benefits. First of
all, it ensures a fair, continuous and consistent application of the law, ‘cause you
don’t end up with these selective enforcement claimants. Because you’re sort of like
doing it automatically, you obviously maximize compliance. You free up a lot of
valuable staff time that can then be focused on other high value-added activities. And
then I think it’s also worth noting that most often deploying tools like these are
actually revenue positive initiatives, because the incremental permit fees, tax revenue,
and potentially citation revenue more than offset the cost of the tools. So generally
when we go out and talk to cities and counties, they find that their return on
investment is 5 to 20 times. So they ended up actually making more money than it
cost them which is obviously a great thing for any city government or county
government. It’s also worth noting that like most of these tools or our tools specifically
are actually all deployed through the cloud so you don’t need to invest in any
hardware or do any IT integration. You literally just need a web browser and an e
mail address and you’re good to go. And then finally some companies such as ours
actually provide an unconditional money-back guarantee. So if for any reason our
customers are not happy with the services we provide, for the first six months they
can basically just cancel and get all their money back. So it’s a way to sort of like
risk the whole thing for the cities and counties. So that was that. The last slide
I have is sort of like just on like, on a slightly different note, just like food for thought
_____
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as you sort of think about the situation in Maui going forward. And basically having
spoken to about 150 cities and counties across the country that are dealing with all of
these short-term rental issues, we’ve sort of like seen a number of patterns that I
thought might potentially it would be valuable for you guys to know. I think first of all
like as you guys are doing, like having a permit system is the way to go. I think it’s
also worth noting though that the simpler the permitting systems that you put in
place, the higher the compliance rate you’ll get. So if you make people jump through
like hundreds of different layers of red tape, generally a lot of people will just give up
on it and just end up not bothering to get a permit. So that’s something you may want
to think about. Also it’s worth noting that if you have simple rules, it’s much easier to
monitor compliance, because you don’t have to do like 15 different overlays of
difference of the exceptions and local rules which just complicates everything. And
then also lastly, if you now have simple rules and you actually have compliance
monitoring tools that allows you find all of the non-compliant properties easily, you
will actually achieve the results you want which is obviously enforcing your quotas to
make sure that the neighborhoods aren’t impacted in a negative way. It allows you to
contact the owners in an easy way, because now you actually know who all the owners
are because they’re registered as opposed to prior where a lot of people are sort of like
flying underneath the radar. And obviously when you have people permitted, it’s
much easier to get them to pay their taxes. And then finally, if you get everyone
permitted, it will actually pay for all the enforcement costs so you’ll end up not sort of
burdening the regular taxpayers, they would pay for all the enforcement which is
something you could end up having to do if you don’t necessarily have a high
compliance rate. So that was just the last couple of thoughts and I know I’m out of
time so thanks again for all the time today and happy to answer any questions now or
later or whatever Don thinks is appropriate.
END OF PRESENTATION...

CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you, Mr. Binzer. Members, any questions for Mr. Binzer? We
have his e-mail address if you have any further questions. Okay. I think I don’t see
anybody waving their hand. So thank you very much, Mr. Binzer, for taking some
time from your
--

MR. BINZER: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH:
--vacation and giving us a presentation.
Members...
MR. BINZER: Okay, great. Thank you.
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CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, it’s about time for our mid-morning break so we have
to reset the room for, back to our other, our next presentation so, and then we’re going
to get public testimony and would like give people a chance to move their cars if they
need to. So if we can get back here by 10:20, we’ll resume public testimony. So we~re
on recess till 10:20.
(gavel).
.

.

.

RECESS:

10:07 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:21 a.m.

CHAIR COUCH:
(gavel)... Will the Planning Committee meeting of June 16, 2016
please come back to order. Members, thank you for the interruption there. Sorry he
had a little bit of a sale’s pitch. I asked him to cut that down a little bit but he did. So
we’ll get to that after the rest of the testimony. So we have some, three people signed
up to testify. We have David Dantes, followed by Tom Croly.
.

..

CONTINUE PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
MR. DANTES: Good morning, Chair and Members. My name is Dr. David Dantes and I’m
testifying on PC-26 in favor of the resolution to transmit Council Chair White’s
proposed amendments for circulation to the Planning Commissions for their review
and comment. I’d like to compliment that presentation that we just sat through even
though it did have a sale’s pitch. And in some respects I think it was verbose for this
occasion. But in terms of an outsider comprehending the range of issues and being
able to quantify them and being able to specify technological interventions which
could support our County in achieving its goals, I have to admire that. So, Chair
Couch, thanks for inviting that presentation. So during the May 2nd meeting, the
Planning Department voiced some objections to Council Chair White’s proposed
amendments, although they said they wouldn’t object to them being circulated to the
Planning Commissions.
They would not object to them being circulated.
I’ve
submitted some written testimony. But the bottom line of my point of view is that
there are lots of visible illegal advertisements for short-term rentals and bed and
breakfasts on the Internet, and when a member of the community submits a request
for service, which includes a link to an advertisement that doesn’t have a permit
number, and when that request for service provides a valid address, I feel that the
Department should have the duty to enforce, not may or may not. And the concern
that if they don’t enforce within the timelines suggested in the proposed amendments
could look like selective enforcement, I’d just like to point out that we already have the
fact of selective enforcement. Because the Department is currently under no duty to
enforce, they may or they may not enforce in response to a request for service. So that
means some people have to have a permit to operate. Some can operate without a
permit. Some must pay taxes and some don’t need to. Some have to maintain their
property in compliance with Code to make it safe for visitors and some do not. Some
have to pay taxes and some do not. Anyway, the remedy for that selective enforcement
is to change “enforcement may commence” to “enforcement shall commence,” and
-
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then to specify reasonable time limits so that there’s accountability. Thanks for your
consideration.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Dr. Dantes. Members, any questions to the testifier?
none, next up is Tom Croly, followed by Mark Rooney.

Seeing

MR. CROLY: Aloha, Chair. Aloha, Committee. Tom Croly speaking on my own behalf. I’ll
try to be very brief, I know you have lots of things on the agenda. I appreciate the
discussion that the Committee had at its last meeting regarding enforcement of
unpermitted short-term rentals. And I agree with the reservations that were expressed
by the Department that changing a “may” to a “shall” in Code is not going to effectively
increase the effectiveness of enforcement. I also agree with the Department that
setting specific timeframes for enforcement actions to take place is both sometimes
impractical and I don’t think will have a significant improvement on effective
enforcement. As the Department also expressed at the last meeting, it’s been my goal
for more than ten years to help achieve compliance, preferably first by permitting, but
if that’s not possible then by achieving compliance by stopping the non-compliant use.
However, I am most disappointed to hear the Department state that they have stopped
any and all proactive enforcement efforts, because they saw no purpose in doing so
because it might lead to a non-compliant operator making application during the grace
period. That seems just incongruent to me. And I also was even more disappointed to
hear the Deputy Director confirm that the primary enforcement efforts being taken
place by the Department occur only after an applicant has submitted an application to
see if they can reject that application. That is not helping in any way, shape, or form.
Councilmember Baisa asked me at the last meeting is there a better solution to this?
And perhaps the folks at Host Compliance and the presentation they made might offer
an alternative to our proactive or complaint-based enforcement method. We’ve long
discussed the merits of removing the responsibility of identifying the short-term rental,
the non-compliant short-term rental places from the Department and letting a third
party perform this function. So perhaps there’s somebody who can do this. As I
stated in my previous testimony, identifying a non-permitted advertisement is very,
very easy. It’s a little bit more difficult to match that to an address, but in 10 to 15
minutes I can match almost any advertisement to an address. The hard part begins
when you then have to initiate contact and you have to get the non-compliant operator
to do what you want to do, be it come in and get a permit or be it stop operating, and
that requires an ongoing effort. It’s not a one-time-and-done thing. So perhaps a
company who would give monthly reports and would do this on an ongoing basis and
keep a database of all this, maybe that’s the approach that we need. I don’t think the
presentation gave us all the information we need, but I would encourage you to talk
more with these folks and maybe look for other folks that offer a service similar to this.
Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Croly. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing
none, next up is Mark Rooney, and we have Marjorie Bonar who signed up but I don’t
see her here.
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MR. ROONEY: Hello, everybody. My name is Mark Rooney. I am testifying today as an
individual on PC-26, the vacation rental enforcement agenda item. As part of any
vacation rental enforcement amendments, I ask the Department of Planning experts to
immediately start allocating manpower resources to thoroughly audit each existing
vacation rental case file and provide the public with transparent case studies of
existing vacation rental cases.
As part of any vacation rental enforcement
amendments, I ask the Department of Planning experts to consider imposing a
five-year employment ban on any Planning staff employee who fails to professionally
perform their County government job duties.
As part of any vacation rental
enforcement amendments, impose a five-year employment ban on any Planning
Department employee who falls to approve.., or who approves a faulty vacation rental
permit application. As part of any vacation rental enforcement amendments, impose a
five-year ban on the employment of any Planning Department employee who renews a
faulty vacation rental permit. And as part of a five.., of... as part of any vacation rental
enforcement amendments, impose a five-year employment ban on any Planning
Department employee who overlooks deficiencies on a vacation rental site visit. As
part of any vacation rental enforcement amendments, impose a five-year employment
ban on any Planning Department employee who ignores non-conforming,
non-permitted, non-inspected, or non-approved conditions on a vacation rental
property site inspection. A five-year employment ban. This would make vacation
rental enforcement amendments less onerous with less lopsided bias in favor of
vacation rentals.
Amend enforcement to include consequences if Maui County
government employees violate the ordinance. It’s time to stop calling this the Planning
Committee and start calling it another catering service specializing in the issuances of
licenses to steal. Imagine if you observe a bank robbery and you live next door to the
bank and you~re told the number that you~re supposed to call to complain is the
getaway driver. That’s the way it stands right now. This notion about somehow
solving all the vacation rental problems through enforcement is pure make-believe.
Please don’t fool yourselves into believing that with enough increased enforcement the
vacation rental issue will be solved.
From my vantage point, no meaningful
enforcement exists to police even the permitted vacation rentals. Please recognize the
failure of these vacation rental ordinances.
Please recognize the professional
ineptitude of the Planning Director. Please recognize the professional gross negligence
of the Planning staff. I support repealing vacation rental ordinances. I support an
immediate moratorium on the issuance of any new vacation rental permit. And I
suggest a thorough review of each and every vacation rental permit already issued.
Revoke permits that are found to be irregular. Repeal all vacation rental ordinances
and restore the peaceful enjoyment within single-family residential neighborhoods.
Repeal all vacation rental ordinances and potentially increase the inventory of
long-term rental homes for working residents. And that’s about all I have to say. I
welcome your questions. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, any questions to the testifier? Mister... Chair White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Are you currently operating a vacation rental or a B&B?
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MR. ROONEY: No, I’m not.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Jus a quick question. Where do you live?
MR. ROONEY: I live in Maui Meadows next to a licensed vacation rental

--

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very...
MR. ROONEY: --which is 20 feet from my bedroom window.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much. I kind of thought that might be the case.
Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just not to be left out, Mark.
some major problems with the B&B?

I assume that you’ve had

MR. ROONEY: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you very much. Appreciate it.
CHAIR COUCH: Any further questions? Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Rooney. Last call for
Marjorie Bonar. Okay, anybody else wanting to testify? Okay. And we’ve also
checked with the District Offices, and there are nobody, there’s nobody there waiting
to testify as well. So, Members, without any objections, we will close public testimony.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, public testimony is closed.
• END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.

CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Members, first item is PC-26 which are Proposed Amendments to the
Comprehensive Zoning Ordinance Relating to the Enforcement of Bed and Breakfast
Homes and Short-Term Rental Homes. Members, we last considered this item at our
Committee meeting on June 2, 2016.
The subject matter of the general
-
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communication is a proposal to make revisions to the enforcement provisions of both
Chapter 19.64 which is Maui County Code, relating to bed and breakfast homes and
Chapter 19.65, Maui County Code, relating to short-term rental homes. Council Chair
White prepared a resolution to refer a proposed bill to the Planning Commissions for
review and comment. Please note that on May 23, 2016, the Ordinance No. 4315
became law and amended Chapter 19.65. Therefore the proposed bill attached as an
exhibit to the proposed resolution has been revised to incorporate the amendments
made to County Code by Ordinance 4315 and for consistency between Chapters 19.64
and 19.65. The proposal is from Council Chair White, and I plan to turn the floor over
to him to explain and discuss the bill. So, Chair White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you very much, Chair. And, you know, we’ve had a lot of
discussions in this Chamber with respect to the challenges with enforcement. And the
enforcement issue I think is one that is critical both from a financial standpoint from
real property tax and from the collection of TAT and GET for compliance. But I think
it’s also a very important issue with respect to honoring and respecting the time and
energy that the permitted owners of both B&Bs and STRHs have had in going through
the process and following all the rules. I know there have been some concerns that
maybe the “shall” is a little too strong and the timeframes established may be a little
bit too strong, but at the same time, this is an issue that we seem to have a bit more of
a flagrant disregard for the law than we have had in other areas. So I think it is
appropriate for us to take a look at having something that it is a little bit stronger and
has a little more teeth than maybe other sections of the... or the ordinances. And I
think it’s appropriate for us to have the Planning Commission review it. They may feel
that the language is a little bit too strong, but let them come back to us with their
suggested modifications. I think it’s good to have their input. I know they have some
very specific experience with the permitting process and will have certainly a very open
and helpful view on whether the enforcement measures that are being presented here
make sense. So it’s... I ask that the Members consider simply passing this on to the
Commission, because I think it’s a good start and they’ll do their due diligence. The
Department will have an opportunity to offer their suggestions, their concerns. And I
think the presentation this morning was certainly a very good proposal or opportunity.
I think it makes sense for us to take a look at other providers as was suggested by one
of the testifiers. But in any case, we’ve got to get enforcement under control. We’ve
got to provide a way in which to help the Department get their arms around it, and I
think providing some teeth to the ordinance and providing them with some technical
assistance from a company such as Host Compliance might just be the right mix of
things to do. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Chair White. And, Members, I did want to mention that, you
know, you saw the presentation and you saw that it is not Countywide.. .just a
Countywide issue, it’s a nationwide issue and including other countries, Canada.
They had Canada in there as well. And it isn’t, you know, you can find advertisements
on the Internet, but as he mentioned, there were 120 different sites, 16 major sites.
And we have some issues with we have about close to, about 9,000 permitted vacation
rentals in... I mean not.. .vacation rentals in areas where it’s a permitted use without
-
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needing a permit so therefore they don’t advertise with a permit number because they
don’t have a permit number. And so to have to sift through all that, I think it is a little
bit more onerous than just looking at some websites, and that’s why they, you know,
I’m a tech guy, you know that. So I think having the computer do it, it would help
tremendously. So I just wanted to say, you know, we... some people have been bashing
on the Planning Department about not doing enough enforcement, including me. And
you find out the, how difficult it really is to really get down to some good enforcement,
because it just takes a lot of people time, to the point where there are multiple
companies that do this as just their own, I mean source of business is enforcing shortterm rental or vacation rental ordinances throughout the country, throughout North
America. So I want to say to the Department, you guys have been doing as best I
think you can with what you’ve got. We haven’t been able to give you enough because
of funding and whatnot, but I think that this is a prime example of the fact that it’s
bigger, as mister, Chair White said, it’s bigger than just us and that just a few folks in
the Department can handle. So thank you, Chair White. Department, do you have
any comments?
MS. McLEAN: Thank you, Chair. Assuming that this does move out and go to the
Commissions today, I wanted to ask which version is going to be transmitted, because
the latest version that was posted incorporates the changes to 19.65 that were already
adopted so that makes it a little
--

CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
MS. McLEAN: --cleaner. But there are... there were two provisions I found that were in the
original draft that weren’t included in the redraft. I didn’t know if those were
intentionally excluded or if you wanted to put those back in.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Which were they? Members, we’re talking there’s a date on the top,
June 13th, request for legal services. That’s I believe the one we’~re going to be working
off of. Is that the one you were discussing?
MS. McLEAN: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: On.. .looking at that bill, 19.64.060.B. The version that was previously
transmitted to the Committee by Council Chair White, the first sentences of
Subsection B read “permit renewal applications shall be submitted to the Department
within 90 days prior to the permit expiration date.” Then it continued and this is the
sentence that’s excluded right now. “If the renewal application is complete, the
expiration date may be extended while the renewal application is being processed. If
the renewal application is incomplete, the permit may expire on the expiration date.” I
can’t really give a position on that particular statement, but that was in the earlier
version but not in this version. I didn’t know if you wanted that to be part of what’s
transmitted to the Commissions.
-
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay, we’ll check with the Staff of why that was removed. Go ahead.
MS. McLEAN: And then the other...
CHAIR COUCH: No wait, wait.
MS. McLEAN: Sorry.
CHAIR COUCH: We’ll have him comment on that.
MR. GARNEAU: Chair, if I can answer that? We tried to edit it so that it was consistent with
19.65. I don’t believe there’s that language in 19.65, so that’s why it’s not here. But it
would be up to the body if they wanted to include that additional language. But the
edits that were made was for consistencies between the two chapters. So that was in
one but not the other so we omitted it.
CHAIR COUCH: So I guess it would be up to our preference, and we would ask for your
comments on whether you’d like that language in or out.
MS. McLEAN: I’m not going to take a position on the language, but I figure why not keep it
in there so that it can be on the table for discussion, because if it’s not put forward
then it won’t be able to be discussed when it comes back to you. So if it is something
that you wish to consider, you know, we’ll comment on it through the process, but I
would say to go ahead and include it just for the sake of having it on the table for
discussion.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, any... Chair White, your, this is your suggestion so any thoughts
on either putting that language back in? It would have to be put in both 19.64 and
19.65 or leaving it out.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I’ll follow Staff’s recommendation, whether they feel it should be
put back in or not.
CHAIR COUCH: I’m not sure what the implications of having it in would be. If...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: It would seem to me if the Department would like it to be
considered by the Commissions, they could certainly make that recommendation.
CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And we can send this as is.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. I’m fine with that too. And if the Department wants that back in, we
can have them put that back in.. .recommend that. I’m fine with leaving it out as well.
If...
-
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MS. McLEAN: Okay, and we’ll do the same for the other comment then. Then we don’t need
to discuss it at this point, we can just include that in our recommendations when we
transmit it.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Anything else on the rest? I know from your discussion
last time and I’ll just reiterate it for the Members here. I have all my notes written on
it. Essentially you’re okay with pretty much everything except for 19.65.080.D and
then 2. Is that correct? And then also.. .where is the “may” and “shall?” The “may”
and “shall.” Oh yeah, also 19.D. .the intro paragraph in 19.65.080.D. Is that correct?
That’s the notes I have from last meeting.
.

MS. McLEAN: Right. Throughout D, there are a number of “shalls” and a number of specific
times that we have a concern with, but again, we’re fine with the proposal going to
Commissions so we can
--

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: --discuss it more at that time.
CHAIR COUCH: And I also have a note that on D. 1 where it says “the valid permit number
shall be terminated within 7 days,” I have a note here that you were considering 10?
You wanted to consider it changing it to 10?
MS. McLEAN: That’s correct. And we can make that request

--

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: --of the Commissions.
CHAIR COUCH: All right, Members, so you heard the Department’s, they’re fine with us
sending it down there. They would prefer the “shall” to “may,” but I think they can
discuss that at Planning Commission and come back with a recommendation to us.
So it would... does the
--

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: --does anybody have any questions or comments?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Go ahead, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know thank you. And I’d like to say first of all, I’m
glad that we’ve taken this and I thank Mr. White for putting this together. I think all
of us have grappled with this for years, and now we~re coming to some kind of what I
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call reasonable conclusion. I would like to see... and the problem I see here is this is
not coming back by the time Ms. Balsa and I leave. You know so, you know, that’s
right, yeah, you know, everybody go oh, yeah. Because I doubt if this goes to them
and comes right back, ‘cause you have three Planning Commissions that you have to
go through right?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So I doubt this very much. But I’ll put my 2 cents in and
then because that’s all the 2 cents I’ll have left after this. You know I realize there’s
been a real challenge and problem that short-term rentals, vacation rentals, TVRs,
B&Bs, all of the terms you want to use have been tremendously detrimental to the
people of Maui County. And the illegal ones I will definitely agree. And somehow,
someway getting enforcement to be really proficient would be the answer to all those
questions. I mean there’s no question. Whether we hire somebody like this guy--nice
commercial, slid it right in, picked up on it--or some other organization, I think would
also take out the Planning Commission like that gentleman said where Planning... not
Planning Commission, Planning Department employees being banned for five years
from working if they made a mistake. We have someone that’s totally outside of the
spectrum and let them go find and bring it back to us or bring it back to the Planning
Department. I know you’re looking, kind of squinting, mister.. .but what he was saying
is if these guys give permits, if they do something, you know, in his term improper is
the word I heard many times then they would be banned for five years of employment.
That’s pretty harsh should somebody make a mistake. And I’d like to see anybody
who can walk on water. Come see me, I got a pond out here called Kanaha, I’d like to
see them walk on that water first. So these are the things that concern me that, you
know, I want something that can be enforceable, that will take this problem out. But
I’ll go back and I’ll finish it up by saying I don’t care what we do with enforcement, I
don’t care what we do with rules and regulations, until we have inventory, we~re going
to have a problem. And there’s no ifs, buts, ors about it. Every expert, even when I
was in Oregon, I went to check some of this out and you would be amazed, they don’t
have such a problem because they have inventory. They have inventory. That is the
key to all of this. And even those people I met up in Oregon told me, Mike, we got
units that can’t even sell right now, because we have so much inventory. They’re not
getting the prices they bought it for. I love that aspect. I love that aspect. So I think
we’ve got to really start... doing these Band-Aids are fine. Putting these together... and I
thank you, Mr. White, I’m not saying that you weren’t trying and all of us have been
trying. But I really believe the bottom line is we need to build, and until we build, we
will have this problem as a continual. Because when there’s a lot of inventory, a lot of
this will disappear because they won’t have that, you know. And then of course the
bottom line is getting after the illegals. ‘Cause the legal people have done it all the
right way.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I have no problem with them. It’s the illegals. And I think
once we get a few of them and give them some stiff fines and some stiff penalties,
maybe then and only then will they come and understand that they gotta conform. It’s
like the policemen, people speed on Honoapiilani Highway or Piilani Highway all day
until the policeman sits there with their radar gun, and boy, it’s like Christmas. If
you’re behind a bunch of cars, they’re all flashing the red light. It’s just like twinkling
lights on a Christmas tree. So enforcement is another issue, but I think this at least
starts the whole discussion with the Planning Commission. So I can support this. I
can support it being sent out. The only regret I have, by the time it gets back here, I
won’t be sitting in this seat and my successor whoever he or she may be will have to
make that decision. And I hope they see this tape to understand enforcement is really
important and inventory just as important. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you, Mr. Victorino. Members.. .Ms. Balsa and then Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Mr. Carroll can go.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Carroll?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. And thank you for hearing this today and to
Mr. White for bringing it up. This is a very, very good start to a problem that we’ve
been addressing for many years, and I think this is a really good step to finding one of
the solutions that we have. It’s not going to solve everything, we still have looking at
making permitting simpler and a lot of other things that we will look at in the future.
But this is one of the problems that’s forefront right now. From seeing the report, how
many dwellings that we have that are not compliant is very, very disturbing. I’ve
always been saying about how many dwellings we have outside that are taking
housing away from all residents of Maui County. And looking at that report if that is
accurate, it really enforces the statements that I made earlier. And I really look
forward to this going to the Planning Commission. I think when it comes back, we’ll
have even more information to work on, and I think as Council can really move
forward in trying to get a handle in solving our problems with. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Carroll. Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I’d like to support the Chair’s amendments being sent to the
Planning Commissions for them to take a look at. We have looked at them and looked
at them and looked at them, and I think some new eyes will be very helpful. You know
they may see things that we didn’t see. I hope that the results will be useful because
the final decision is going to rest in Council anyway. And I have, for me, you know,
hope springs eternal and I’m hoping that this will get back here before we’re gone. I
mean, you know, we do have.. .we are in June and we’re officially in these seats until
January 1st. On January 2nd, the new people take over so there is some time if
everybody would encourage the agendas be done. I would certainly like to be here for
this because, you know, I’ve invested much, much time and sat through hours and
hours and hours of dealing with this. And my greatest wish of course is that we will
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be able to get this under control and that we can have legal vacation rentals and legal
STRs and other forms of accommodations so that our visitors have a choice. But we
cannot have it destroying our neighborhoods, we just cannot do that. And the only
way we’re going to do that is with enforcement. So it was very interesting this morning
to listen to the gentleman. I would like to discuss that further with him. I didn’t feel
that it was time to ask a lot of questions because we were on a time limit, and with
him in Iceland, there were moments when we could hear very clearly what he was
saying and there were moments when I couldn’t quite kind of really make out clearly
what he was trying to say. So fortunately we had the written PowerPoint. I don’t
know how well it will come across with the people in the viewing audience. But I’d like
to have the opportunity, Chair, to sit with him and maybe in the meantime, we can
kind of look around and see if there are other companies. This is one, you gotta know
there’s more. People are very copy catty. You get an idea and you start something
and of course somebody finds a better way to do it for less, and that’s our job is to
look for is there anybody who can do it better for less? But I kind of like the idea of
the off-island company being where they would be responsible for enforcement
because they have a clean slate. They don’t know who’s married to who, they don’t
know whose aunty lives next door, they don’t any of that so they have clean slate.
They can look at, you know, the rules and enforce them. Here it’s very difficult
because we all know each other and it’s, you know, we gotta live here based on
whatever happens. So anyway, short end to all of this. I would suggest that we move
it on to the Planning Commission and try to see if we can get it back. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And thank you for everybody who’s worked so hard on this.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Yes, thank you. I have a.. .1 neglected to call on Corporation Counsel.
I know Corporation Counsel has some issues with some of the language, but I believe
that that can be handled at the Commission level. But go ahead.
MS. THOMSON: Thank you, Chair. And I agree that from my understanding, Mike Hopper,
Deputy Hopper has given you his concerns regarding some of the mandatory language
and the timeframes and also potentially conflicting or confusing 19.35, the
enforcement ordinance. But I agree with Planning and with the Committee Members
that those issues can be ironed out further at the Planning Commissions.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Chair White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well, I would like to ask the Planning Department on behalf of
Mr. Victorino and Ms. Balsa, to move this as expeditiously as they can so it can get
back. Because as Ms. Balsa says, she in particular has spent more time on B&B and
STRH issues than anybody alive.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you. Not quite, maybe not.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But it... so I just implore them to bring this back as quickly as
possible. But, you know, I think it’s also important to point out that, you know, I
understand Corp. Counsel’s issues with this but we’re the policymaking board. And
this is one of those items for me that is really a thorn in my side, because I see guys
basically ignoring the laws and doing what they want. And so for me this is an issue
that requires us as policymakers to provide the Department an opportunity to have
some, have an ordinance with some teeth to it that would make their job easier. And I
realize that the timeframes may make things a little bit tougher, but at the same time,
I think it’s important for us to send the message to the Commission as well that we
mean business and we want to solve this. We want to have the ability to provide the
Planning Department the tools with which they can do an effective job of effectuating
compliance and tagging those folks that aren’t following the rules. I think the idea of
giving them some additional help with the computer monitoring through one of these
companies is a, should be a great help to them and take some of the, you know, the
real time-consuming work off their hands. So anyway, I appreciate your asking for
others’ comments and look forward to moving it.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Members, any further discussion? Department?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Just...
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Just one additional comment and that is I would ask because
we’ll be gone, Mr. Victorino and I if this lags and comes back after we’re gone. I hope
that they would take into consideration that we don’t have two brand new
Councilmembers on this Committee that will have to make that decision. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. All right. Any further discussion?
Chair would like to make a recommendation.

Seeing none, the

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Recommendation?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Recommendation?
CHAIR COUCH: All right. The Chair will entertain a motion to recommend the adoption of
the proposed resolution, entitled Referring to the Lanai, Maui, and Molokai Planning
Commissions a Proposed Bill Amending the Comprehensive Zoning Ordinance
Relating to Enforcement Procedures for Bed and Breakfast Homes and Short-Term
Rental Homes; incorporating any nonsubstantive revisions; and filing of General
Communication 15-5.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay. It’s been moved by Member Carroll and seconded by Member White
to recommend the adoption of the proposed resolution. Any further discussion?
Seeing none, all those in favor, please vote “aye.”
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED AYE.
CHAIR COUCH: All those opposed? Let the record show that there are five “ayes,” zero
“noes,” and two excused, Ms. Cochran and Mr. Guzman.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair
Couch,
Vice-Chair
Carroll,
Councilmembers Balsa, Victorino and White.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmembers Cochran and Guzman.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

ADOPTION OF REVISED RESOLUTION AND FILING OF
COMMUNICATION.

CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, if there’s no objections, I would like to take the last item
out of order and consider it now for the reason that we have a presentation by
Ms. Owens. Any objections to doing PC-22 now?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, all right. I believe we’re pretty close to being set up for that.
Ms. Owens.. .first, Members, let me introduce the item, get to it on the book.

PC-22

So,

REGULATING THE CONSTRUCTION OF SEAWALLS (MISC)

CHAIR COUCH: This Miscellaneous Communication, PC-22, was referred to Council, to the
Committee at its meeting. by the Council to the Committee on its meeting on May 26
last year. The communication is a subject matter referral to review the County’s
regulations governing the construction of seawalls and to evaluate the need for
additional Council oversight. Members, before we begin our discussion, we will first
hear a presentation by Ms. Tara Owens. She will give us an overview of the current
situation with coastal erosion. Ms. Owens? I think everybody knows who she is.
. .

-

33

-

PLANNING COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
June 16, 2016

•

.

.

BEGIN PRESENTATION...

MS. OWENS: Thank you, Chair and other Members of the Planning Committee, for having
me here today. I do think everyone knows me but just for the record I’m Tara Owens,
I’m a coastal geologist for the University of Hawaii Sea Grant program, and I serve the
County of Maui, Planning Department as well as the greater County and the
community as a technical advisor on these erosion and coastal management related
issues. I thought at the request of the Planning Department, I would take a few
minutes to summarize some of the trends with erosion, the range of responses, and
bring up some recent cases from maybe like the past five-to-six years to think about
as you, as a discussion starter. And I should probably also mention because I’ve had
a lot of questions lately from the public and the community that, you know, since the
Planning Commission is the regulatory authority for shoreline activities and
developments, we don’t often have this opportunity to communicate with Council
about the issues that are coming up and the permits. So we appreciate this, it’s a
golden opportunity, and we~re here to support any discussion. So this winter the big
news was we had a lot of big waves. If you were a surfer, it was a fantastic winter. If
you were a shoreline property owner or a manager, this winter in certain
circumstances were very difficult. So this is an example that you’ve probably seen in
the news lately and was one of the issues that was recently heard by the Planning
Commission. This was Kahana Beach in West Maui back in September, so the end of
last summer. You can see some dry beach out front but you can also see that the
buildings and the background are getting pretty close to the shoreline and there’s an
erosion scarp right along the edge of those buildings. The building farthest in the
background is Valley Isle Resort, and the one closest in the foreground is the Royal
Kahana Condominiums. And this is looking in the other direction toward Royal
Kahana and Hololani in the background. And you can see a vehicle on the beach
doing some work, and that is because the previous winter, we had some issues where
the buildings here at Royal Kahana were close to becoming imminently threatened,
and the State and County allowed them to take some temporary emergency measures
that were environmentally friendly using environmentally friendly materials to put a
barrier that was buried in the beach. However, because of the winter that we
experienced, largely related to the El Niño conditions and the consistent large swells
we had this winter, we lost a lot of beach, there was a lot of erosion, and you can see
the impacts on the buildings that are very close to the shoreline there. Valley Isle you
can see on the left as well as the pooi hale for Royal Kahana, and then on the right
you’re looking at the ground in front of the Royal Kahana Condominiums and their
pool hale again. And this is about the condition of the shoreline today although the
beach is recovering some with the summertime conditions. And this isn’t a new issue
as you probably know, and I just have a sampling of items that have been in the news
in just the last few years that kind of highlight the issue. Again, Maui has lost more
than four miles of sandy beach in the past century. Forces of nature threaten
roadway. Walls no match for waves. West Side beaches and properties face erosion
from large surf. New research predicts a doubling of coastal erosion by midcentury in
Hawaii, and it goes on. The point being that we talk a lot about erosion and what are
-
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the causes, and I’ll talk a little bit more about that, sea level rise being the main
underlying natural cause. And sea level rise is something we think about I think in
the future, but really in reality the issue is here, we’re faced with it right now on a
daily basis. The Kahana example is just one of many that we’re dealing with on the
ground right now. There are other areas and other regions that are, have structures
that are facing imminent threat from coastal erosion. This is the most recent article
that was published in June, on June 5th. This is related to previous Council action,
and last year’s budget cycle, you funded a study that the Planning Department
managed looking at the viability of beach restoration in Kahana in front of those
properties we just saw, those condominiums. And just as of a, about a month ago,
our consultants which are a major coastal engineering firm from the mainland who do
lots of these types of projects, they.. .we discovered a lot of beach quality sand offshore.
So the cool thing from a science perspective on that is that, you know, the whole area,
Honokowai, Kahana, we’ve seen shorelines eroding, you know, since the ‘70s, and you
always have to ask the question well, where is the sand going? And a lot of times we
can’t answer without doing additional studies. Well now, we think we found all
Honokowai’s sand and there’s a lot of it out there, upwards of 300,000 cubic yards
which is massive. And the implication of that is that we do have options now. We
have options to help protect these buildings and to respond to the erosion. Okay. So
backing up a little bit, just some statistics. You’ve maybe heard this from me before,
but studies by USGS and UH have shown us that 85 percent of Maui’s shorelines are
experiencing long-term erosion. Maui’s beaches compared to Oahu and Kauai are
experiencing the highest rates of erosion in the Hawaiian islands. And that’s related
to sea level rise; I’ll come back to that. And Maui has the highest percentage of beach
lost, loss, and most of that beach loss is corresponding to areas that have been
armored in the past. Okay, so what’s happening? Why do we even have coastal
erosion? Well, there’s really a combination of things that are happening. The main
underlying natural cause leading to coastal erosion is sea level rise. Sea level is rising,
has been rising. We can measure it at our tide gauges. So you can see if you look at
the data for the Kahului tide gauge, the water levels are steadily going up over time.
As that happens shorelines have no choice but to retreat and move in the landward
direction. So our beaches narrow as a response to that. Also of course seasonal
conditions. Most of you who live here on Maui understand our beaches have strong
seasonal signals. But as the chronic erosion reduces the width of the beach over time,
those seasonal conditions begin to have more and more detrimental impacts on
properties and beaches. And then of course storms that come along, episodic events.
And then finally because we have a lot of coastal development that, you know, back in
the ‘60s and ‘70s was built very close to the shoreline, we’ve responded in Hawaii
Statewide to erosion in the past by armoring, building seawalls and revetments. And
so that is a human impact on sand supply and can exacerbate the erosion problem.
So I’m just going to go into a little bit more detail on each of those. Sea level rise being
the natural cause that we’re facing here. So Maui’s sea level has risen 9 inches over
the past century. Yeah, and that’s measured from the tide gauge. Of course, we
expect those numbers in terms of rates of rise to increase into the future with climate
change. And the reason for that is the Big Island is constantly gaining new land, and
as that new lava-based basalt land cools and compacts, the Big Island is bigger and
-
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heavier and it pushes down on the flexible lithosphere underneath. So if you have an
island and here’s the water and the island is sinking, the water level goes up relative
to the island, and that affects Maui as well, more than the other islands of Oahu and
Kauai which is why we have higher rates of erosion here on Maui. And the data and
the graph at the very bottom there is data from the tide gauge so you can see the
variations in water level since the ‘40s, but you can see that the trend is going up. So
sea level rise is certainly a factor. This is looking at historical changes in global sea
level. You can see the red, blue, and the green lines are all sources of data, and then
the gray cone is the projections for sea level rise going into the future. There are
many, many, many, many studies, new studies every day focusing on climate change
and projections for sea level rise. But long story short, we’re still suggesting that
based on the current science, it is a reasonable planning target to think about 1 foot of
additional sea level rise by 2050, and 3-to-4 feet by 2100 which is really not that far
into the future. And we’re already dealing with the issues of sea level rise and erosion.
Okay. So the second cause is the, you know, the regular seasonal adjustments of
beaches. Here we have the islands, they~re exposed to North Pacific swell there in the
red window, trade wind waves in the blue window over there, Kona storm waves in
green, south swell in yellow, and of course depending on where your shoreline is
relative.., and the orientation of your coastline, the impacts and exposure is different.
But beaches respond to those events. And as long as there’s sand in the system, the
cartoon there on the right shows you that, you know, okay, you have your dunes and
your beach. We have the high waves come. If there’s sand available on the beach and
within the dunes, the beach can adjust. The sand moves offshore, the waves.. .the
water becomes shallower, the waves become smaller, they break farther away from the
shoreline, and it takes the pressure off of the coast and the development behind it.
Once those big waves disappear, the sand is brought back up onto the beach and the
beach recovers. And this is the natural cycle as long as we have a healthy beach
system with sand up on the beach and in the nearshore area. But of course chronic
erosion is leading to conditions where we don’t have those nice natural buffers
anymore. This was.. .this is the Kaanapali area near the Sheraton in sort of a typical
condition. This winter because of the winter we had, this was the Kaanapali Beach at
the Sheraton in March. It is actually starting to recover at this point as the south
swell, we go from the winter wave regime to the south swell regime and sand gets
pushed back in this direction. But it shows you the large variability of the beach there
and how important it is to have a nice buffer to accommodate that. And then the final
cause of erosion, the third one that was in my list was how humans, how we have the
potential to impact the ability of the beach to operate and recover. And one of those
impacts is through armoring, building seawalls and revetments. So this graphic
shows you basically two out of the three potential impacts that are associated with
armoring. So on the left side, you have a normal beach. As sea level rises, the beach
retreats. As long as there’s nothing in the way like roads and buildings or some sort of
natural geology like clay, the beach will maintain its beach width as it moves
landward. However, if you build some sort of impediment to that process like a
seawall or a revetment, a couple of things can happen. You impound that sand
behind it. That’s like the sand dune there that’s meant to feed the beach, and you no
longer have the ability to feed the beach and so it begins to narrow. It also creates an
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energetic environment. So the waves come in, they hit the seawall, they reflect off of
the seawall, and because of all that energy, the sand grains are carried away and
overtime they become lost. The third thing that you can’t see from this cartoon is
that... and this is the major concern that has come up lately with the case that was
just at the Planning Commission at Hololani is that there is the potential to impact
neighbors, and that leads to cumulative impacts. So you have an armoring device but
you have two unarmored properties on either side. As the waves reach the shoreline,
they refract, they bend around that structure, and the erosion on either end of the
structure is where erosion is focused. And so those properties began to experience an
erosion hotspot. This is referred to as flanking erosion. And so when that erosion
increases, their vulnerability increases and then often that leads to additional requests
for armoring and on down the coast, so it’s the domino effect. And that’s one of the
biggest concerns. So this just kind of is a natural, a real-life depiction of the process.
Sea level rises, you can armor to protect the property on the left-hand side of the
picture, or you can allow the natural processes to continue to protect the beach. It’s
very difficult to do both, although there are some options and we’re attempting to do
that in West Maui. And also one other issue that has come up with seawalls and
particularly a lot of the old ones that were built in the ‘60s and ‘70s in West Maui and
South Maui to protect development. This is an example at Nohonani Condos in West
Maui. You can see the sinkhole in the photo there, and there is a ladder coming up
out of that sinkhole. That is an 8-foot ladder. So we have big void beneath the ground
there. And this is very common, these old seawalls because of erosion, they’re finally
being undermined, and the sand that is impounded behind them then is exposed to
waves, and it liquefies as it combines with the ocean water, and then it just vacates
and forms these sinkholes. So we have, I think Jim could confirm probably 10 or 11
properties between West Maui and South Maui that are coming in for extensive
seawall repairs because of this very issue. So these don’t even last forever and
maintenance is required for sure. Okay. So that brings us to what do we do? We
know erosion is the problem, we know how we’ve handled it in the past, but what else
is there? Okay. So here’s a range of options essentially, and, you know, there aren’t
that many options. On one end of the spectrum, you have do nothing. That would be
the option of letting buildings, infrastructure fall into the ocean which is unlikely to be
supported in most cases. To the other end of the spectrum at the bottom of this list
which is armor, essentially hold the line, protect the development with permanent rock
revetments or seawalls. And then there are strategies between, and these are the ones
that the Planning Department prefers to focus their efforts on. Managed retreat, we
have setbacks on Maui that are based on erosion rates. I’ll come back to that in a few
minutes. Adaption, elevating structures that are in the coastal zone. That’s not
something that’s generally incorporated into our architecture here in Hawaii but could
be, especially on Maui. Very common in other coastal communities around the world.
Temporary erosion control such as moving around sand, pushing sand. Sandbags can
be used in certain cases. And then where we’ve spent a lot of effort recently for West
Maui and Kahana is focusing on the idea of restoring the beach. We also do a lot of
dune restoration on Maui. And so I just wanted to share a few of the recent cases.
Some of these you probably are familiar with, others maybe not, and then we can
continue with discussion, question and answer, and the Planning Department here is
-
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especially able to comment on the current regulatory structure for proposed armoring
and those types of responses. You’re very familiar with the Kahului Wastewater
Facility. Long before my time here, I arrived in Maui to take on this role in 2010, by
the time I arrived here, there’d been a lot of discussion at the Council and within the
County about what to do at the wastewater treatment facility because it is a very
vulnerable area with high erosion rates. And the decision was made rather than to
relocate, to protect and armor.
So this is the facility around 2011. What we
ultimately did with this, the Planning Department is probably, you know, given the
decision to armor, I think we mitigated the impacts of that armoring to the best of our
ability. And instead of building armoring out on the coast.. .you can see the existing
rock revetment from the ‘70s there. Instead of similarly building a structure that
would tie in to that and be built right along the waterline in front of the beach, the
Planning Department really worked hard on designing a structure that wouldn’t have
at least immediate impacts. So the structure was built and buried as close to the
wastewater facility as possible. This is when it was in construction, so a big trench
was dug, the rocks for the rock revetment were dropped into that deep trench and
then covered back up with beach sand. And we did a restoration project at that point.
So we removed all of the old invasive vegetation and downed ironwood trees that were
in that state because of coastal erosion. And this is about the condition of the beach
looking down the coast today. You can see it’s full of beach morning glory, pohuehue
and akiaki grass and akulikuli, and it’s a nice useable beach that has been restored at
least for the foreseeable future. Many of you are familiar with the highway issues;
there were testimonies on that this morning. This is not something that’s been within
the County’s purview; these are State projects. They have been done under emergency
proclamations but it does highlight an issue. We have critical infrastructure that is
highly vulnerable to erosion, and in spite of the armoring, these roads are still very
vulnerable to impacts from coastal hazards. And it’s very possible that we could lose
this road with just one episodic event or parts of it. And I think the community is
pushing for just more planning to finally, eventually realign the highway into the
degree that the County has control over that. They’re hoping we can participate. So
that’s major infrastructure. We’ve had projects for single-family homes. This is an
example from Stable Road on the North Shore. This is looking at photos from 2006 to
2009, prior to a beach restoration project there. These homes, these are single-family
homes that were coming close to be considered imminently threatened. Their septic
leach fields were exposed. You can see the ironwood trees along the beach there
because of the rapid erosion that had occurred over time. And this community hui’d
up, six homeowners and they went through the permitting process to restore the
beach, so they brought sand from offshore, pretty small quantity in the grand scheme
of things. And they built some temporary groins which eventually turned into
permanent rock groins, and you can see the rock groins in the photos here. They’re
relatively non-imposing and we watch very carefully to see if the temporary groins
would have any down-drift impacts on other properties before the final groins were
permitted. And this is a photograph from May; even after a winter of big swells, the
condition of the beach is very nice there. So we consider this a successful project.
Another property on the North Shore, this is the Kuau area. If you know Blue Tile
Beach House, you can see it in the photograph there, and we’re two properties east of
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that toward Hana.
This is one of the most recent approvals by the Planning
Commission for shoreline armoring. This was done, approved just a few months ago
and hasn’t yet been built. But this situation is different than the West Maui situation
in that there is no existing sandy beach. The upland geology is very steep, it’s all
clay-backed, and all of the properties along this stretch of shoreline are armored
except for the, in this case except for the one applicant’s property. So the applicant
came in for a request to build a rock revetment on their private land, and the Planning
Commission did approve that project. There’s a lot of conditions to clean up the
shoreline in front as well with that project. The recent one that just was heard in April
and as of Tuesday at the Planning Commission was this one in West Maui and the
Kahana area associated with the pictures that I showed at the very beginning of this
presentation.
This is the Hololani Condominiums we’re looking at there with
sandbags out front. Those sandbags have been in place as emergency protection since
2007. And the inset graphic shows an artist’s rendering of the, what was the proposed
armoring.
And effectively the Planning Commission did approve the proposed
armoring; however, there are conditions as mitigation to eventually participate in a
regional-scale beach renourishment project which was the County’s preferred
alternative and possibly once that project.. .if and when that project is successful, to
remove the armoring. As you know, we came to the Council the year before requesting
money to do a study to look at the County’s preferred alternative of beach restoration.
At the time, we didn’t know if there was even sand available offshore. As I mentioned,
we have now.. .we did a sand survey, our consultants did an excellent job, they did a
lot of geotechnical work. They did sonar surveys. In the whole region, they did
vibracoring to look at the sand quality. And we’ve come up with.. .long story short,
we’~re looking at the region here beyond Kahana even. We’ve been told there’s an
estimated sand volume of something like 405,000 cubic yards which is enough to re
nourish some of these beaches time and time again. And they~re still finalizing the
study by looking at some beach restoration concepts. So this is looking at the whole
Kahana region. Within there are all these condos that I’ve mentioned, Hololani, Royal
Kahana, Valley Isle, and they~re looking at something like maybe 100,000 cubic yards
of sand producing 100-foot-wide dry beach but that likely we will have to build groin
structures as well to continue to control the erosion on this beach going forward so
that the investment is protected. And one last recent initiative in a nutshell that is
being managed by the Planning Department is to look at our existing setback policy.
Okay. So as you know we adopted erosion-based setbacks in 2003. That was a big
deal at the time, very progressive. We were the first County to do it. And now Kauai
has followed in suit, last year they adopted an ordinance for erosion-based shoreline
setbacks as well. But there are some deficiencies with our current, a setback that
we’ve been looking at, and the Planning Department is working on making some
recommendations to the Commission, how to approve that or how to analyze that and
consider it. Okay. So our current setbacks are either the greater of A or B. The
erosion-based setback is 50 years times the erosion rate plus 25 feet, or there are
lot-depth setbacks as well, and as it’s the greater of either one. So just a quick
deconstruction of what that means. Fifty years at the time was considered the life
expectancy of a structure so a coastal home or a building or resort might last 50
years. Turns out there are engineering studies that indicate coastal structures last
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much longer than that, the current thinking is about 70 years on average, so that
number may be deficient. The second term here is the historical erosion rate. The
historic erosion rate may not always capture the issues associated with episodic
events and coastal storms and also does not incorporate future increases in sea level
rise. And then finally the 25-foot factor is basically a minimum setback. So if you
have an area of coast that has a very low erosion rate, almost 0 for example, then your
setback would end up being 25 feet by this equation; however, 25 feet is allowing a
structure to be built within 5 feet of what the State considers imminently threatened,
20 feet. So a 25-foot setback doesn’t make a lot of sense from a coastal hazards
perspective. So those are some of the deficiencies. We’ve been looking at those for a
good while, the last couple of years in the Planning Department. Long story short, at
least at this point, the Department’s recommendation has come to improving the
formula by increasing the multiplier by 50 to 70 years, increasing the minimum
setback from 25 to 40 feet which the State has done in Kauai as well, and then adding
an additional factor for future sea level rise. And right now we’ve based those
numbers on anticipating a 3-foot rise by 2100. And there are many, many other
details associated with this that I won’t discuss today but we’re happy to answer any
questions. And I appreciate the opportunity being here today. Thank you.

END OF PRESENTATION...
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you, Ms. Owens. I also want to introduce Jim Buika who is
also a Planner. Okay. Members, you heard Ms. Owens’ presentation. Department, do
you have any further comments?
MS. McLEAN: No, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, do you have any questions? ‘Cause I have a couple
comments once we get through questions. Member Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. We’ve seen the results in Oahu where they’ve
replenished beaches along Waikiki for only a small period of time which then again the
sand goes back out, and now they~re looking at replenishing again. And these are
millions and millions of dollars, and a lot of effort and time put in. What makes you
say that if we replenish which is the most optimum way of solving the problem, that
how much replenishment will be enough and will last long enough to make it
economically feasible for all of us? Because it’s not just the County, it’s not just the
State, it’s the owners of these properties. It’s a multiplicity of people that need to be a
part of. Multiple people need to be a part of this, not just one segment. I didn’t create
the problem but the problem’s here, so we need to all work together and we gotta
share in the cost. But is there timeframes? Because we’re seeing what’s happening in
Waikiki. Now maybe that’s an anomaly, I don’t know. However, they went and did so
much work, within two years more than half of it is gone. In fact some of it is almost
all gone right up to the, those breakers they have there. So what do you say to this
challenge we face as far as replenishment is concerned?
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MS. OWENS: Thank you for your questions.
restoration is only one tool

Very good questions.

Of course beach

--

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MS. OWENS: --and in some places beach restoration may not make sense and it may not
pencil out economically or even environmentally. So that is a site-specific decision
that has to be made. For Waikiki of course, Waikiki constitutes like, something like
40 percent of the tourism revenues for our whole State so economically it pencils out
for them. Beach restoration is not a final solution in that it is something that has to
be maintained. So you don’t ever.., rarely consider a beach restoration a final end
solution. You want to create a beach restoration project that has maintenance in
mind.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MS. OWENS: And so essentially what you’re doing in Waikiki’s case and if we pursued it for
Kahana as well, you’re going to continue to experience erosion so what you do is you
continually recycle the sand that makes its way offshore back up onto the beach
again. And that has to be included in the long-term plan and the cost estimates and
all of that. So those are very good questions. These projects do take a lot of planning.
You have to look at environmental impacts. You have to look at of course community
interests in terms of the design, that can come with sand only or with structures like
groins. The important part is to be preparing and planning for these projects if they’re
desired ahead of time. One of the biggest problems we’re facing is that we are ignoring
the issue until it becomes an emergency and then our planning options are very
limited, and then it comes down to basically only being able to armor to protect
buildings if we’re not going to move them.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well no and I appreciate your

--

MS. OWENS: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --response. I think a number of years ago while we were
working through the Island Plan, that was one of the issues with Olowalu, and at that
time, I had proposed a 250-foot setback across the board. Now I know that fell on
deaf ears, but it is becoming more reality today that if we do not set back large enough
chunks of land, that eventually and not-too-distance future, those particular buildings
will be in harm’s way. And here we have Kahana as a classic example. And not only
beaches but other types of erosion occurring also. It’s not just beaches, and you know
that and I know that. So I think changing the setback rules may be one answer. And
again it’s like the answer I had mentioned earlier about inventory, it’s futuristic. We
gotta make sure it doesn’t happen so we gotta do it now to prevent it from happening.
But what do we do with those that exist today?
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MS. OWENS: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And that’s the exact problem we have right?
MS. OWENS: That is it.
COUNCILMEMI3ER VICTORINO: Yeah. So now that I’ve solved all the problems, thank you
very much.
MS. OWENS: That is it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No but again, thank you. Again, there’s one more question
I had for you. I have been told by some experts of shoreline that replenishment seems
to need to be also based on nearshore, not just onshore, that if you can settle into a
more.. .what is the word they used... and I can’t think of it, but it’s like a leveling
instead of these deep pockets. Because when you have deep pockets, waves tend to
pound in and take it out, right? And, you know, I’m not an expert in a lot of these
areas, but I sit there and I listen in all these different conferences and they go whoa,
okay, there must be. I think you mentioned it somewhere along the line. Yeah, yeah,
right there. Right?
MS. OWENS: Yes. A healthy beach, for it to operate according to its natural function and
the natural cycle, needs to have not only sand in the upper part of the beach where we
recreate, the dry-sand beach but also in the nearshore area. So when you restore a
beach and you design a beach restoration plan, you~re talking about putting sand in
the upper beach and
--

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MS. OWENS: --and in the lower part of the beach profile under the water as well.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. And I think that’s what a lot of people do not
understand. They think you just replenish the nearshore, but it’s the, I mean the near
land near the structures, but actually it’s the nearshore that really is integral as far as
the replenishment lasting a lot longer also.
MS. OWENS: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members... okay, I have a little bit of a discussion here that I
wanted to mention to you guys. You know I mentioned a little bit before the testimony
but embedded in the Special Management Area assessment process is the imposition
of setbacks for development and activities that fall within close proximity to the
shoreline. Additional restrictions apply to developments and/or activities within the
shoreline setback area as we were talking about. Structures such as seawalls and
-
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revetments which impede the natural movement of the shoreline or alter the existing
grade within the shoreline area require both a shoreline setback approval and a
shoreline setback variance. A number of laws and rules apply to the process,
including HRS Chapter 205A, the Special Management Area rules for the Maui
Planning Commission, and the shoreline rules for the Maui Planning Commission. I’ve
provided the applicable Charter provision, the list of sections and excerpts from HRS
205A, and copies of the SMA and shoreline rules for Maui for your information. I will
note that Molokai and Lanai have their own rules in relating, relating to the shoreline
area. SMA and shoreline rules were adopted under the authority of State law HRS
205A-49. Each agency charged with carrying out this part shall adopt rules necessary
to implement or comply with this part by July 1, 1990. All rules shall be adopted
under Chapter 91. Under the Charter, the Planning Commissions and not the Council
are designated to “act as authority in all matters relating to coastal zone management
law.” That’s the Maui County Charter Section 8-8.4. So in our evaluation of the need
for additional Council oversight, we gotta keep in mind the limitation of the Council’s
authority in this area. I would like to ask the Deputy Corporation Counsel Richelle
Thomson to comment on this. Ms. Thomson?
MS. THOMSON:
Thank you, Chair.
So you’ve.. .thank you for identifying the legal
framework. The shoreline area is managed under Federal, State, and County rules
and regulations. Management of activity on the shoreline area is the purview of the
Planning Commissions at this point under the Charter. The Council though has
oversight obviously over the General Plan, community plans, and zoning. There are
also tools in the Building Code and subdivision ordinances that can be used to effect
development along the shoreline. In a, kind of in a nutshell, I can get into, you know,
the nuances of variances and how revetment projects are approved if you wish to. But
I’ll go ahead and leave it generally for that for the moment.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So, Members, we are somewhat limited or actually highly limited as
to what we can do. My question would be to Corporation Counsel is can we.. .you
mentioned some things that we can do. Is there a... and I don’t want... is there a way
we can make an ordinance to say hey, you can’t have seawalls or with, unless there’s
extenuating circumstances? We just can’t.. .we would not allow seawalls?
MS. THOMSON: Generally.. .new seawalls may be permitted by the Planning Commissions
under very strict criteria, so they~re fairly hard to meet. You get into.., the Planning
Commissions, because I’ve sat through several Planning Commission meetings where
we have considered seawalls, and you’re dealing with existing structures and hardship
has to be proved to the criteria in the rules. It’s fairly easy to see, you’ve seen the
pictures. So you~re managing both protecting private assets or public assets and
meeting a fairly strict legal set of criteria. There are also mandatory conditions
attached to that. But to your question on whether the Council could mandate no
seawalls, you would do it through different, probably different ways. You would
potentially buy property, purchase conservation easements, things like that. As far as
legally, State law would probably need to be changed to outright prohibit seawalls.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Have.., and I guess this is to Ms. Owens or the Planning Department
or Corporation Counsel. Has, have cultural solutions been thought of? For instance
fishponds. Fishponds are kind of like seawalls. I know they’re very difficult to
maintain but that is a, something that has happened before. Does that help protect
the shoreline or is that just too much?
MS. OWENS: Some fishponds, some existing fishponds actually behave somewhat like what
we refer to as breakwaters offshore. Like what you see around Kahului Harbor is a
large-scale breakwater which is meant to reduce wave activity at the shoreline. So
there are some places where fishponds may be serving the purpose of reducing the
wave energy. Although those in and of themselves as well, along with any other
structures we propose also have the potential for other impacts affecting down-drift
properties. But the idea of a fishpond is similar to the idea of a breakwater and so
that is one option among many.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And, you know, some of these buildings, especially in the Kahana
area and soon to be in the Kihei area, no matter what we do, ultimately they~re going
to fall into the ocean, is that right? Or is there, are there things we can do to mitigate
that from happening but at the expense of losing beaches or whatever?
MS. OWENS: I would say that any of the tools that w&re currently using, whether it’s
armoring, restoring beaches, restoring dunes are to some degree short-term
responses. If projections for sea level rise pan out and erosion accelerates, there may
be some places where restoring beach, we cannot keep up with the rate of sea level
rise and eventually we have to abandon buildings at the coastline.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And then that also leads to another question about whether is this a
County or State issue as far as protecting the shoreline, protecting the buildings on
the shoreline, or should it be the owners? And I guess this is more of a policy
question and maybe a law question. Or should it be the owners who pay for it? I
mean they~re the ones who put the buildings up so close.., maybe at the time it wasn’t
so close to the shoreline. I mean I’ll ask an owner of a building that’s pretty close to
the shoreline that keeps going back and forth. Where should the responsibility lie to
help come up with the funding for this mitigation?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well since you’re looking

--

CHAIR COUCH: Chair White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --at me, Fil make it clear I’m a representative of an owner
CHAIR COUCH: Correct, correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --not an owner.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
-
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well to that point, the Kaanapali Beach Operators Association
has for a number of years been working with DLNR and I believe with Tara coming up
with a beach nourishment plan for Kaanapali. Arid for I believe the last... I’m not sure
that it’s been ten years but it’s been quite a number of years, we have been putting
money, we have been contributing to a fund. And my recollection is that the total
budget is somewhere in the neighborhood of $10 million, half of which would be spent
by the State and half would be spent by the private landowners. So I don’t know
exactly what the numbers are, but it is very much a responsibility of the landowners
that are adjacent to the ocean. But at the same time because of the extensive
economic benefit that the State gets out of it, the State is putting up a portion of the
money as well. And of course you know my feelings about TAT and other things
coming back
--

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Whoa.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --to the County. And

--

CHAIR COUCH: How come it always...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --on behalf of my owner, I’d be more than happy to point out
that the State of Hawaii and the Federal government and the County of Maui over the
term of his ownership, have made significantly more money than he has, so.
CHAIR COUCH: All right. Thank you. Yeah, Members, I bring this question... did you have a
comment, Ms. Thomson?
MS. THOMSON: Just a quick comment as far as who owns what and where the jurisdiction
lies. So the dividing line between private property or County oversight is at the upper
reaches of the wash of the wave. So it’s generally the debris line, but it’s on the
shoreline and DLNR is responsible for certifying what that line is. But a private
property owner’s boundary, the seaward boundary is not fixed, it changes seasonally
as the shoreline itself changes. So the County doesn’t have a legal responsibility to
ensure that private property remains intact.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. I guess that’s more my question is it is a situation that the more we
try to harden it, especially with seawalls, I mean if I had any say, I would say no more
seawalls. The more we try to harden it, eventually it’s going to come back. You know
sea level rise, erosion, regardless what you do is you see what’s happening on
Honoapiilani Highway, those.. .that seawall with the barriers, those barriers are getting
waves on them and they’re crumbling. Concrete crumbles in saltwater. So I don’t
know, it’s... are we kicking the can down the road by saying oh yeah, let’s shore it up,
or we just say let’s bite the bullet and start retreating? It’s, could be very expensive in
certain areas, but I don’t know if that’s... and I don’t know, I noticed a couple members
or a member of the Planning Commission is here. I don’t know what their discussion
was for this last one for Kahana for the seawall. I know some people didn’t support
-
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doing a seawall.
there?

So can you go through that a little bit, just the thought discussion

MS. OWENS: I should probably point to Jim as the, you know, the Planner who was most
closely involved with all of the wrestling with those questions
--

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. OWENS: --with the Planning Commission. But I did want to add to your question about
who should be paying. I don’t... I won’t give you an opinion on that, but I can share
that in other places in the United States and around the world, there are Federal
contributions, there are state and city and county contributions to beach restoration
projects given that it is in the public’s interest to protect the public resource. So that
isn’t unheard of and I just wanted to throw that out there. And then if it’s okay,
Michele or Jim maybe want to talk about the Hololani experience and the regulatory
issues and the questions.
MS. McLEAN: Just briefly ‘cause I know w&re pressed for time.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MS. McLEAN: The Planning Department’s recommendation for that was for the Planning
Commission to defer taking action on the SMA and shoreline permits for the Hololani
revetment, because we still wanted to pursue the studies that Tara’s presentation
referenced to see how viable beach nourishment would be.
Because beach
nourishment is also a way of protecting property, but as Tara just noted, it also
maintains the public resource. Whereas the armoring really only protects the private
property. And so even though they are both types of solutions for erosion, they have
very different outcomes, one being a much more publicly beneficial one. I think that
the owners of the properties along that stretch of beach are realizing that even with
the revetment that was approved, it is still a relatively short-term solution. With the
Hololani in particular, they have subterranean parking which makes it even more
difficult for them, because, you know, we’ve talked about managed retreat or elevating
structures, and some of the properties have actually had water come into their ground
level. We talk about well what if you were to vacate the ground level and, you know,
just move your... but they have subterranean parking on top of that so it just
compounds the problem. It puts it... the timeline for them much farther ahead than it
might have been otherwise. So I believe they are realizing that. The shape and
situation of their property isn’t such that they could move back. There are a number
of owners who gave, have given their passionate story how this, you know, their
savings is invested in the one unit that they live, it’s their full-time residence, that’s all
they have. You know it’s not as if they have other options like it’s a second home or
something like that. So but I think they are realizing that it is a relatively short-term
solution even with the revetment that got approved.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Buika, any comments on the...
-
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MR. BUIKA: Just for the education of the Councilmembers who were not at the hearing
obviously, on Tuesday, I think the Planning Commission actually came up with a fairly
good, strong mitigation component to this seawall revetment that is going in as
Michele, Deputy Director did allude to. The property does need to be protected, and it
wasn’t the Department’s preferred solution, but they needed... the Commission realized
that we need some sort of protection. So they did go along with the seawall revetment
temporarily, believe it or not, with conditions, very strong mitigating conditions that
Hololani unit owners contribute to the regional beach nourishment project, that they
put up money, and they participate in an EIS, the planning, the design, the
environmental review and the implementation of a regional beach nourishment project
for the nine condos out there. They would have to contribute to that regional beach
nourishment all the way through, and when the regional beach nourishment is
completed, there is also a condition in there that they remove the seawall revetment at
that time. So this I think was a good compromise to help the condo protect their
property and to move forward in a mitigated fashion that will not proliferate seawalls
on down the line. You know they are very financially strong mitigation components
and environmental conditions. So that was the conclusion of the Commission on
that
--

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. BUIKA: --this past week.
CHAIR COUCH: All right, thank you. Members, any other questions or comments? It’s a
very sticky issue and, you know, it’s one I wish we had more control over but we don’t.
So, Chair White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I think there are obviously very different conditions, and as
Ms. Owen said, they~re all site specific. My concern with asking them to remove the
rock revetment when the beach nourishment takes place is that if the beach
nourishment is successful, the rock revetment is just simply an insurance policy. And
we’ve seen on Kaanapali Beach and again, the Kaanapali is very different, it’s a very
dynamic beach with sand moving back and forth all the time. But we had a situation
where the Westin--I don’t know, Jim might remember how long ago this was but my
recollection was about 20 years ago--the Westin was threatened and they put in a rock
revetment. And it was not straight up and down as some of the diagrams were shown,
but it was a sloped revetment, and the sand came right back. When Sheraton was
threatened, they put in sheet piles straight up and down and the sand came back. So
the question in my mind is whether or not this beach once it’s replenished will act
similarly if there are groins put in it. I can’t remember what was, what the design
was, but for me if you get to a point where you have to put a revetment in then I can
understand the requirement to nourish the beach and continue to do so. But for me if
the, if we’re accepting the fact that we should be protecting the properties then why
remove the revetment if we are requiring that they replenish the beach? So that’s just
my
--
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --comment.
CHAIR COUCH: Well, Members, it’s getting close to time...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, real quickly. And he remembers Westin and what
you call, Sheraton, but I can remember Kaanapali Beach, Whalers Village also
--

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --had major damage and we put in just what you said, the
revetments and buried it, and today it’s, you know, to the point where we’re not losing
the walkway like we lost back in the early 2000s. Both properties lost part of their
walkways, the beach walkways because of the erosion. But again, I agree with you,
Chair, you know, it’s a matter of we’ve got to pick our poison but whatever that poison
is, it has to be something that long term it’s going to be effective, not just save the
issue today and then tomorrow we got another issue. I think that’s the way we’ve
been doing it is we plug this puka but then that puka shows up and then we have
another problem.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So again, thank you, Chair. I didn’t mean to, you know.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, you know, this is an important issue. It is just a
communication but I’d like to leave this item open for potential discussion at the,
towards the end of the year
--

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: --just to see where we are with the Kahana thing and what else we can
potentially do. But I also want to take to heart some of the testifiers’ testimony saying
maybe we should work on, work with the State.. .work on the State and pressuring
them to stop doing seawalls as opposed to moving the highway over. Thank you,
Ms. Owens. Do you have anything else to say real quickly?
MS. OWENS: I do not have any fmal comments unless
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
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MS. OWENS: --Michele or Jim do.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So thank you for the great presentation. And, Members, without any
objection, I’d like to defer this item and Item No. PC-33. I’m sorry I couldn’t get it to
today but it was a pretty good discussion that we had. So without any objection.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS

ACTION:
PC-33

DEFER.

COUNTRY TOWN DESIGN GUIDELINES FOR THE MAKAWAO-PUKALANI
KULA AREA (CC 15-253)
ACTION:

DEFER.

CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Staff, for being here. And thank you, Members. This meeting is
adjourned.
(gavel)...
..

ADJOURN:

.
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